CHINA'S PEACEFUL RISE

A Monograph

by

Lt Col Michael G. Nelson

United States Air Force



School of Advanced Military Studies United States Army Command and General Staff College Fort Leavenworth, Kansas

AY 2014-001

					Form Approved	
REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, s					OMB No. 0704-0188	
maintaining the data needed, and comple suggestions for reducing this burden to D 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302. Respo information if it does not display a curren	eting and reviewing this colle Department of Defense, Was ondents should be aware tha tly valid OMB control numbe	ection of information. Send comm hington Headquarters Services, I at notwithstanding any other provi	ents regarding this burden est Directorate for Information Ope sion of law, no person shall be	imate or any other a rations and Reports subject to any pena ADDRESS.	aspect of this collection of information, including (0704-0188), 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite alty for failing to comply with a collection of	
1. REPORT DATE (DD-MM-Y	,	DRT TYPE			DATES COVERED (From - To)	
20-05-2014 4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE	Maste	r's Thesis			un 2013 - May 2014 A. CONTRACT NUMBER	
4. IIILE AND SUBTILE				Ja	a. CONTRACT NOMBER	
CHINA'S PEACEFUL RISE				5k	D. GRANT NUMBER	
				50	2. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER	
6. AUTHOR(S)			50	I. PROJECT NUMBER		
Nelson, Michael		-	56	e. TASK NUMBER		
				5f	. WORK UNIT NUMBER	
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)					PERFORMING ORGANIZATION EPORT	
School of Advanced	Military Stud	ies				
250 Gibbon Avenue Fort Leavenworth, Kansas 66027-2134						
9. SPONSORING / MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)				-). SPONSOR/MONITOR'S CRONYM(S)	
Command and General Staff College 731 McClellan Avenue						
Fort Leavenworth, Kansas 66027-2134				11	. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT	
					NUMBER(S)	
12. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILA	BILITY STATEMENT	•				
Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.						
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTE	S					
14. ABSTRACT China is a rising global power. Observers argue over whether it will rise peacefully within the current international order or if it will choose an aggressive posture. While its actions to date communicate a mixed message on the issue, the Chinese state will indeed rise peacefully. A.F.K Organski's Power Transition international relations theory provides a substantive, predictive backdrop to Chinese intent and helps characterize China's future as one marked by largely peaceful actions. Not only do its political traditions demand a peaceful approach to growth, but China's methods of military employment and the economic realities confronting the state create the conditions where an aggressive rise is unlikely.						
15. SUBJECT TERMS China, peaceful, ris	e, aggressive,	Confucianism				
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER	19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON	
a. REPORT	b. ABSTRACT	c. THIS PAGE	UU	50	19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER	
Unclassified	Unclassified	Unclassified			(include area code)	
					Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98) Prescribed by ANSI Std. Z39.18	

MONOGRAPH APPROVAL

Name of Candidate: Lt Col Michael G. Nelson

Monograph Title: China's Peaceful Rise

Approved by:

_____, Monograph Director Robert W. Tomlinson, Ph.D.

_____, Deputy Director, Academics, SAMS G. Scott Gorman, Ph.D.

_____, Director, School of Advanced Military Studies Henry A. Arnold III, COL, IN

Accepted this 22nd day of May 2014 by:

_____, Director, Graduate Degree Programs Robert F. Baumann, Ph.D.

The opinions and conclusions expressed herein are those of the student author, and do not necessarily represent the views of the U.S. Army Command and General Staff College or any other government agency. (References to this study should include the foregoing statement.)

ABSTRACT

CHINA'S PEACEFUL RISE, by Lt Col Michael G. Nelson, USAF, 50 pages.

China is a rising global power. Observers argue over whether it will rise peacefully within the current international order or if it will choose an aggressive posture. While its actions to date communicate a mixed message on the issue, the Chinese state will indeed rise peacefully. A.F.K Organski's Power Transition international relations theory provides a substantive, predictive backdrop to Chinese intent and helps characterize China's future as one marked by largely peaceful actions. Not only do its political traditions demand a peaceful approach to growth, but China's methods of military employment and the economic realities confronting the state create the conditions where an aggressive rise is unlikely.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	. 1
THEORETICAL CONSTRUCT	7
POLITICAL FOUNDATIONS	. 9
MILITARY EMPLOYMENT 1	15
ECONOMIC REFORM	28
CONCLUSION	46
BIBLIOGRAPHY 5	51

INTRODUCTION

Rather be a dog in peaceful times than a man in troubled times.¹

~ Chinese Proverb

Zheng Bijian, a noted Communist Party scholar with close ties to then-Chinese president Hu Jintao first introduced the phrase "peaceful rise" in 2003 in an attempt to define the nature of China's ascent as a global superpower. Zheng's proposal gained credence in political circles when Mr. Hu and Premier Wen Jiabao repeated this language in speeches shortly thereafter. Though later permutations by Chinese leadership and communist scholars referenced this approach as "peaceful development" or "harmonious society," the intent remained clear: China sought to develop as a global power using a mix of soft power and responsible stewardship.

The Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) defined the peaceful rise premise as one that would permit China to "develop economically by taking advantage of the peaceful international environment, and at the same time maintain and contribute to world peace by its development."² The CFR Backgrounder entitled "The Promise and Pitfalls of China's 'Peaceful Rise'" went on to state

The policy is intended to create "an environment that maximizes the chances of China's economic development," says Kenneth Lieberthal, director of the China Institute at the University of Michigan and a director of Asian affairs for the National Security Council during the Clinton administration. Others agree that the policy's focus is clear. "It's an attempt to grow economically and increase China's diplomatic presence while keeping relations with other nations peaceful," says David Kang, a visiting professor at Stanford University's Asia-Pacific Research Center.³

¹ Literally translated from 宁为太平狗,不做乱世人. See http://www.chinese-tools.com/ chinese/proverbs (accessed February 8, 2014).

² Esther Pan, "The Promise and Pitfalls of China's 'Peaceful Rise," cfr.org, April 14, 2006 under China, http://www.cfr.org/china/promise-pitfalls-chinas-peaceful-rise/p10446#p2 (accessed August 9, 2013).

Zheng Bijian's thesis and its subsequent appropriation by Chinese leadership accurately portrays economic success as a key ingredient to China's rise, but it also implies a deeper point: that China will not attempt to redefine a new world order. Rather, China expects to adhere to the current construct, complete with the United States at the helm. This monograph will argue that China will peacefully rise within the current international order.

The peaceful rise premise acknowledges some limits on state action, but still requires an objective measure for analysis. What constitutes a "peaceful rise?" This monograph will use a two-part definition, addressing both terms. Though relatively straightforward, "peaceful" will be interpreted to mean undisturbed by violent strife or turmoil.⁴ Disagreement between parties will occur – such "normal" friction encapsulates the very nature of any change within human society – but implicit to this definition is the absence of conflict, no matter the result. The second term, "rise," also offers several definitions. The appropriate ones for this inquiry include those that connote a steady improvement or elevation in status, prosperity, or importance.⁵ Based on this narrow definition, China's rise must be to some extent predictable and uninterrupted by significant turbulence in any of the relevant dimensions.⁶

Since Zheng's declaration 10 years ago, scholars have grappled with the likelihood of China's peaceful ascent into global affairs. Most reflect on how this approach will play out in the political and military realms, remaining skeptical China's rise will not have an adverse effect on the international order. In general, literature along the line of China's rise falls into four camps.

⁴ The Free Dictionary, "peaceful," http://www.thefreedictionary.com (accessed July 21, 2013).

⁵ The Free Dictionary, "rise," http://www.thefreedictionary.com (accessed July 21, 2013).

⁶ Several commentaries have proposed China faces an inevitable political revolution, and that such a revolution will lead to a more democratic model that benefits the Chinese people in the long run. This monograph's definition of "peaceful rise" rejects that future as an acceptable outcome as it would normally require some political and economic retrenchment within the Chinese state and violate the "rise" definition proposed above.

The first category, and clearly the one most representative of conventional wisdom, proposes that China will rise in an aggressive fashion.

Several authors, like noted international relations theorist John Mearsheimer, reject outright the chances China ascends in anything other than a non-peaceful manner.⁷ Mearsheimer's great power offensive realism is best suited to describe reactions to external threats, perceived or otherwise. In his eyes, China's move to the world stage will lead to a security dilemma for the United States and invariably include military overtones. But security dilemmas by their nature involve multiple parties and it's fair to recognize American actions might well limit China's hand to only hard power choices, notwithstanding any innate desire they have to the contrary. Mearsheimer's analysis presumes a China win is a United States' loss, and vice-versa, but such a binary outcome is not inevitable. Henry Kissinger makes the case that "the U.S.-Chinese relationship should not be considered as a zero-sum game, nor can the emergence of a prosperous and powerful China be assumed in itself to be an American strategic defeat."⁸

Mearsheimer's analysis falls short in its presumption that security dilemmas, though the theoretical honey traps⁹ of great power politics, are *fait accompli*; while he claims to do so, he does not permit leaders to make choices that might incur risk. As Foreign Affairs put it, "...explaining how security-seeking states find themselves at war is actually something of a puzzle, since they might be expected to choose cooperation and the benefits of peace instead."¹⁰

⁷ John Mearsheimer, "Why China's Rise Will Not Be Peaceful," University of Chicago, http://mearsheimer.uchicago.edu/pdfs/P0014.pdf (accessed August 11, 2013).

⁸ Henry A. Kissinger, "The Future of U.S.-Chinese Relations: Conflict is a Choice, Not a Necessity," http://www.henryakissinger.com/articles/fa0412.html (accessed August 11, 2013).

⁹ As in "a stratagem in which irresistible bait is used to lure a victim." See http://www.oxforddictionaries.com, "honey trap," (accessed August 23, 2013).

¹⁰ Charles Glaser, "Will China's Rise Lead to War? Why Realism Does Not Mean Pessimism," *Foreign Affairs* (March/April 2011). http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/67479/charles-glaser/will-chinas-rise-lead-to-war (accessed January 13, 2014).

A second group of authors enumerates the reasons why China will never rise. Like John Mearsheimer in the first category, Gordon Chang champions this second position. He theorized China would crumble in upon itself, due in large measure to the failure of the Chinese "economic miracle." What Chang failed to lend credence to, however, were the chances the Chinese might recognize the failures in their model and move to mitigate them. His analysis drew a fair inference on how China's sole reliance on economic growth might create social friction and result in political breakdown. Two illogical leaps, however, followed: first, that political breakdown was the inevitable outcome in China (versus one of several potential futures) and second, that Chinese state could not manage those societal frictions in the first place. While the future of the Chinese political system remains uncertain, actions taken by the Chinese government since Chang's book hit the shelves clearly show shortfalls are known and manageable.¹¹

The third group of writings project China's rise as a hegemonic, hard power player and proposes ways for the United States to prevent any loss of American freedom of action. Mirroring the view that China cannot rise peacefully, this third category takes offensive realist literature one step further by not only presuming an aggressive Chinese rise, but also outlining methods the United States could take to offset Chinese power in the world. For obvious reasons, much of this literature originates from the American military sector. For example, the nascent Air Force-Navy employment construct called Air-Sea Battle is a thinly veiled attempt to provide the United States a roadmap for success against a resurgent China (among others) in the Pacific theater.¹² This category's weakness is evident in how it assumes a pessimistic view of the world that may not be

¹¹Jean-François Huchet, review of *The Coming Collapse of China*, by Gordon Chang, *China Perspectives Online* 47 (May/June 2003). http://chinaperspectives.revues.org/364 (accessed August 12, 2013). Note: The method of linking economic impacts to sociocultural identities has spurred growth of a relatively new form of analysis, called civilizational analysis. See *Rethinking Civilizational Analysis* by Said Amir Arjomand and Edward A. Tiryakian, eds., (London, England: SAGE Publications, 2004).

¹² Jeffrey E. Kline and Wayne P. Hughes, Jr., "Between Peace and the Air-Sea Battle: A War at Sea Strategy," *Naval War College Review* 65, no. 4 (Autumn, 2012), 35-40A, http://search.proquest.com/ docview/1036961002?accountid=28992 (accessed August 12, 2013).

the case.¹³ If a state "believes that its adversary is driven only by a quest for security -- rather than, say, an inherent desire to dominate the system -- then it should find increases in the adversary's military forces less troubling and not feel the need to respond in kind, thus preventing the spiral of political and military escalation."¹⁴

The final category of literature echoes this monograph's argument that China's peaceful rise is possible. This category has been hijacked, however, largely by Chinese authors intent on decrying Western positions to the contrary. Zheng Bijian, for example, not only introduced the thesis of peaceful rise to the world back in 2002, but he has continued to report on China's successes in this area since then.¹⁵ Based on the level of state influence over traditional media within China, it would be easy to reject Bijian and others like him as regime mouthpieces, but this reaction would be intellectually lazy.¹⁶ Even though they are subject to state control, Chinese state-sponsored media statements still provide some insight into the thought process of Chinese leadership. What this area lacks is confirmation by Western non-ideologues who, no matter their own bias, still offer more objectivity than those whose very success depends on the whims of Chinese state leadership. Dr. David C. Kang provides perhaps the closest argument to this monograph in his short article, "Why China's Rise Will Be Peaceful: Hierarchy and Stability in the East Asian Region," but his article focuses almost entirely on the international landscape

¹³ Reasons include: an aggressive China is viewed as one of the United States' most challenging military problems and therefore demands consideration of military planners; highlighting a country with the means to fight an existential war on several fronts offers the U.S. military a strong opportunity to protect its dwindling budget.

¹⁴ Glaser.

¹⁵ See Zheng Bijian, "China's 'Peaceful Rise' to Great-Power Status," *Foreign Affairs* (September/October 2005), http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/61015/zheng-bijian/chinas-peaceful-rise-to-great-power-status (accessed August 8, 2013); and Nathan Gardels, "China's Zheng Bijian on 'The Global Convergence of Interests," Huffington Post Live, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/nathan-gardels/chinas-zheng-bijian-on-th_b_1000407.html (accessed August 8, 2013) for examples of his ongoing advocacy for China's peaceful rise.

¹⁶ Frank Ching, "China Uses Media to Project Influence Worldwide," *New Straits Times* (October 15, 2009), http://search.proquest.com/docview/272205844?accountid=28992 (accessed August 21, 2013).

within which China will grow rather than examining actions of the Chinese state itself.¹⁷ This monograph will support Kang's ultimate position, but from a different analytical standpoint.

All serious literature on China contends the Chinese system is in flux. Since change is occurring on a multitude of levels and across all facets of Chinese society, however, it is difficult to characterize how the Chinese system will evolve. No matter how change will manifest within the Chinese state, collectively a consensus has formed that highlights the timeliness, relevancy and impact of the China rise discussion. With this in mind, this monograph will discuss China's rise in three sections. Section one will establish the theoretical construct used for analysis. The second section will examine aspects of China's rise along diplomatic, military and economic lines. The final section will contain concluding remarks.

China's rise portends tremendous implications for the United States. With nearly 25 percent of the world's population, China's per capita income comparable to the world average grew from 24.9 percent in 2005 to 46.8 percent in 2010. Further, its economic output in 2010 equated to almost 6 trillion dollars (US) or 9.3 percent of the world's total for that same year.¹⁸ For the first time ever, in early 2014 China also became the world's largest trader of goods, stealing that crown from the United States.¹⁹ From this perspective alone, China appears to be the most likely competitor to the United States.²⁰ Aside from China, few candidates present the

¹⁷ David Kang, "Why China's Rise Will Be Peaceful: Hierarchy and Stability in the East Asian Region," *Perspectives on Politics* 3, no. 3 (September 2005), 551-554, http://www/jstor.org/stable/3689029 (accessed November 22, 2013).

¹⁸ Central Compilation and Translation Bureau, "China's Peaceful Development," under Theory China, http://en.theorychina.org/chinatoday_2483/whitebooks/201208/t20120809_230704.shtml (accessed September 2, 2013).

¹⁹ Bloomberg News, "China Imports Rise to Help Nation Claim World Trade Crown," posted January 10, 2014 under News, The Wealth Watch Newsletter, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/ 2014-01-10/china-imports-accelerate-to-help-nation-claim-world-trade-crown.html (accessed February 4, 2014).

²⁰ Note: Even John Mearsheimer agrees unipolarity is a temporary condition, claiming "But it is almost impossible for any state to achieve global hegemony in the modern world, because it is too hard to project and sustain power around the globe. Even the US is a regional but not a global hegemon. The best

resources, leadership and industrial potential needed to operate on par with American power. The Pentagon's annual assessment of China in 2011 perhaps said it best: "China's rise as a major international actor is likely to stand out as a defining feature of the strategic landscape of the early 21st century."²¹

The difficulty in determining if China will rise and, if so, in what manner it will do so lies in the predictive nature of the discussion. A theoretical basis must serve as the metric that judges which events are relevant, and of those, important. This basis will permit some degree of analysis rather than marketing competing opinions as fact.

THEORETICAL CONSTRUCT

This monograph ascribes to the international relations theory known as the Power Transition theory. Introduced by A.F.K. Organski in 1968, Power Transition theory "envisions global politics as a hierarchy of nations with varying degrees of cooperation and competition."²² Power Transition proposes all countries play a role in geopolitics through the creation of international rules; the "dominant" state in association with other "great powers"²³ retain more rights to shape the system than do those countries that have less power.²⁴ The theory does not reject aggression between countries, but instead assesses the likelihood of conflict will increase

that a state can hope for is to dominate its own back yard." The depiction of his international view only permits some facet of stability in a bi- or multipolar world. See "Why China's Rise Will Not Be Peaceful." University of Chicago, http://mearsheimer.uchicago.edu/pdfs/A0034b.pdf. (accessed August 11, 2013).

²¹ United States Office of the Secretary of Defense, Annual Report to Congress, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China* (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2011).

²² Ronald L. Tammen, Jacke Kugler, and Doug Lemke, "Power Transition Theory," Oxford Bibliographies under Power Transition Theory, http://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/view/document/obo-9780199743292/obo-9780199743292-0038.xml (accessed January 8, 2014).

²³ "Great power" in Organski's framework is a euphemism for the dominant's regional rivals.

²⁴ Note: Organski's initial assessment measured power according to GDP. For more see A.F.K. Organski, *World Politics* (New York: Knopf, 1968).

dramatically between a hegemon and a rising power only when those countries achieve near power parity. If the rising power does not achieve power parity with the hegemon, it assumes its new, and presumably stronger, position in the world hierarchy with little disruption to the international order. During all other times, countries understand and act in accordance with their status in the world, again defined by their relative power. The forcing function within Power Transition theory is neither outright aggression nor consensus, but rather varying forms of influence.

The advantage of applying this theory to this case study is that it permits China to grow larger and stronger than it is right now, but does not assume it will assume a level of parity with the United States. Might a security dilemma result from American and Chinese interaction? Many say this is already the case, but Foreign Affairs postulated that the "…possibility of variation in the intensity of the security dilemma" makes "…predictions less consistently bleak than often assumed."²⁵ Power Transition theory allows for conflict and aggression between states, but not to the exclusion of cooperation, interdependence, and the peaceful rise of a regional power.

A comprehensive discussion of all elements of China's rise is inappropriate for a monograph of this size. For reasons of scope, this monograph will focus on China's broad policy choices as they apply to four major dimensions. These focal areas will mirror the first four elements of the Diplomatic, Information, Military and Economic (DIME) analytical framework, a methodology found in military circles that groups inquiry into realms. Since the second DIME element (Information) is rarely an end unto itself, but rather a means or a way to achieve an impact in either the diplomatic (political), military or economic elements, it will not be evaluated separately. Hence, this monograph will stick to a line of analysis focusing on political, military, and economic policy choices within China made over the last ten years.

²⁵ Glaser.

POLITICAL FOUNDATIONS

The Chinese as a collective are, like most civilizations, distinct. Although far from a unitary body, theirs is a history of cultural amalgamation driven by Confucian precepts that view the unit, family or clan as superior to the individual.²⁶ Those Confucian views play a significant role in casting the relationship between the Chinese people and the state's central authority. The relationship, in part dependent and paternalistic, defines the government's obligations to it people and in turn, its limits of authority and source of legitimacy.²⁷

According to Deng and Wang, as the recognized heir to the ancient Chinese civilization, the Peoples' Republic of China (PRC) is composed of a relatively homogenous population free of religious zealotry. "Historically, China's imperial expansion has arrived via osmosis rather than conquest, or by the conversion to Chinese culture of conquerors who then added their own territories to the Chinese domain."²⁸ In addition to the common written language that acts to smooth over many remaining cultural issues associated with the small percentage non-Han Chinese ethnicities, Confucianism, as a pseudo-religion, plays a key role in Chinese cultural cohesiveness.²⁹ With "…an attitude toward one's fellow humans of respect, particularly respect for one's parents, teachers, and elders" as well as a call to honor others' cultural norms,

²⁶ Samuel Huntingdon highlighted this Confucian ethos as one that stresses "the values of authority, hierarchy, the subordination of individual rights and interests, importance of consensus, avoidance of confrontation, 'saving face,' the supremacy of the state over society and of society over the individual, and the maximizing of long-term gains over long periods of time." See Samuel P. Huntington, *The Clash of Civilizations and the Remaking of World Order* (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1996), 225.

²⁷ Yong Deng and Fei-Ling Wang, *In the Eyes of the Dragon* (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, Inc., 1999), 28-31.

²⁸ Kissinger.

²⁹ Some significant ethnic tensions still exist in Chinese western provinces, but insofar as the country has nearly five times the population of the United States, the country remains 95% ethnic Han Chinese and relatively free of strife. "There has been little, if any, question about such homogeneity and unity." Again, see Yong Deng and Fei-Ling Wang, *In the Eyes of the Dragon* (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, Inc.,1999), 28-29.

Confucianism reinforces traditional cultural beliefs within Asia's largest society.³⁰ Although later rulers misinterpreted his teachings as favoring the "immutable hierarchy of authority and unquestioning obedience," Confucianism continues to reverberate throughout the Chinese consciousness.³¹ Again, Deng and Wang: "Produced by the powerful Confucian culture and then nourished by the existing culture, the family structure has always been the cell of the Chinese nation and the basis upon which the Chinese state was maintained."³²

Even though Confucius' emphasis within the Chinese civilization has waxed and waned to varying degrees within China for centuries,³³ it is worth noting that after the establishment of the PRC in 1949 all traces of the philosophy were "ruthless eliminated."³⁴ The Communist Party initially deemed Confucianism too receptive to notions of inequality, but with the transition to capitalism and concurrent erosion of Marxism as a practicable theory of governance during Deng Xiaoping's tenure as President, Chinese leaders rediscovered the philosophy's utility as a way to bind Chinese society to the state.³⁵ In short, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) sought to adapt

³¹ Ibid.

³⁰ Patheos, "Library of World Religions and Faith Traditions," Under Confucianism, http://www.patheos.com/Library.html (accessed October 12, 2013).

³² Deng and Wang, 28-29.

³³ Joseph A. Adler, "Confucianism in China" (Presented to Pearson Living Religion Forum. Kenyon College, New York, on April 14, 2011) http://www2.kenyon.edu/Depts/Religion/Fac/Adler/ Writings/Confucianism%20Today.pdf (accessed September 14, 2013).

³⁴ Ibid. Among other criticisms, the philosophy was portrayed accurately as supporting social hierarchies, a poisonous concept to the egalitarian ideas of a Revolution that promised the end to all classes.

³⁵ Melinda Liu, "Confucian Comeback: China Remains Divided Over Reviving its Ancient Sage," Newsweek under World, http://www.newsweek.com/confucian-comeback-china-remains-divided-overreviving-its-ancient-sage-64651 (accessed September 14, 2013). For discussion of the role of ideology in Chinese politics, see William A. Joseph, "Ideology and Chinese Politics," in *Politics in China: An Introduction*, ed. William A. Joseph (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2010), 129-164.

its ruling ideology to permit change, but not "...undermine further its already tenuous justifications for maintaining a permanent monopoly on power."³⁶

For more than the last quarter century, Confucianism and Chinese Communism have been convenient bedfellows since the former encourages respect for hierarchy and appreciation for one's position in life while the latter relies on those qualities to maintain its grip on power. The death of the Soviet Union, until then communism's greatest contribution to history, only spurred governmental efforts to justify Chinese single-party rule. Chinese President Hu Jintao found Confucian beliefs so valuable he "…made 'a harmonious society' his signature sociopolitical slogan."³⁷ Dr. Joseph Adler, an expert in Chinese Neo-Confucian religious thought, recognized this appropriation of the philosophy and commented, "the fact that 'harmony' has been a Confucian watchword since the earliest times suggests that the government views Confucianism as a potential ally in their attempt to maintain 'social stability.'"³⁸ Whereas once Confucianism found itself at odds with Chinese Communism, it is now viewed as complementary to the goals of the CCP. With that in mind, it is appropriate to evaluate the relationship between the CCP and the Chinese people through the veil of Confucianism.

China is a party-state; the People's Republic and the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) are one and the same.³⁹ The primacy the Party bears to the state also conveys a special connection to

³⁸ Ibid.

³⁶ Susan V. Lawrence and Michael F. Martin, *Understanding China's Political System*, Prepared for Members and Committees of Congress (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, March 20, 2013). Another article noted how the CCP chose Confucianism as a ready vehicle with which they could fill the Party's "moral vacuum" left behind by the erosion of Marxist legitimacy. Also see Melinda Liu, "Confucian Comeback: China Remains Divided Over Reviving its Ancient Sage," Newsweek under World, http://www.newsweek.com/confucian-comeback-china-remains-divided-over-reviving-its-ancient-sage-64651 (accessed August 28, 2013).

³⁷ Adler.

³⁹ Bo Zhiyue, "China's Model of Democracy," *International Journal of China Studies* Volume 1, No. 1 (January 2010), 102-124, http://cmsad.um.edu.my/images/ics/IJCSV1N1/bo.pdf (accessed December 4, 2013).

all of the nation's people, party members and nonmembers alike. Unlike Western polities, "the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) is not a representative of any interest group but the representative of the entire population of China."⁴⁰ When viewed from under the guise of Confucianism, the central government is akin to the patriarch of China, heir to the Chinese civilization and deserving of respect, but also obliged to provide in accordance with that status. Chinese political culture reinforces that "the ruler or government, as the grand family/clan head (*dajiazhang*), has an obligation to work for the well-being of its subordinate members... [Thus the] legitimacy of the government does not come from votes but from promoting the welfare of the people."⁴¹

While Western cultures would define "welfare" in both economic and political terms,⁴² "China is on a different path. Its leaders are prepared to allow greater popular participation in political decisions if and when it is conducive to economic development and favorable to the country's national interests, as they have done in the past 10 years."⁴³ Political reform within China only takes place when required to solidify the CCP's hold on power.⁴⁴ Since the CCP is the final arbiter of power within the state, it is no surprise that "efforts have focused on ways of increasing the legitimacy of the political system by making it more competitive, transparent, and participatory, without going so far as to cede the Party's ultimate control over all major

⁴⁰ Ibid.

⁴¹ Ren Xiao, "Zhenzhi wenhua de fanxing" ("A Reflection on Political Culture"), *Zhongguo shuping (China Book Reviews)* (Hong Kong, no.1, 1994), 117.

⁴² Common terms include the defense of democratic institutions, rights of man, etc.

⁴³ Eric X. Li, "Why China's Political Model Is Superior," The New York Times, Under Opinion Pages, February 16, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/16/opinion/why-chinas-political-model-is-superior.html?_r=0 (accessed February 4, 2014).

⁴⁴ Yu Keping, "30 Years of China's Governance Reform (1978 to 2008)," in *The Reform of Governance*, ed. Yu Keping (Koninklijke Brill, NV: Social Sciences Academic Press, 2010), 4-14.

decisions."⁴⁵ The welfare of the people as defined by Communist dogma and Confucian principles is limited in large measure to economic terms. In short, "as long as the CCP can continue to generate or allow for a satisfying (*sic*) economic development, political stability in the PRC is expected."⁴⁶

Beyond domestic economic considerations, political stability is also dependent on stable foreign relations as well. Deng Xiaoping was one of the first to push the idea of an invisible foreign policy. He thought "China should stay neutral in wars, conflicts about spheres of influence or struggles over natural resources – or as he said, 'don't stick your head out'." Further, "Beijing should be humble and 'yield on small issues with the long term in mind'... (opening) its arms to any country that could assist in its quest for markets, natural resources and political support."⁴⁷

Consequently, Chinese leaders are quick to disassociate a China rise from those of previous, mostly Western, powers. CCP and Peoples' Liberation Army (PLA) writings continually characterize the Chinese as victims of the West's greedy imperialism, asserting Western nations grew historically out of "slave states [that] frequently launched wars of conquest and pillage to expand their territories, plunder wealth, and extend their sphere of influence."⁴⁸Chinese leaders specifically note "…the negative record of Germany's rise before World War I and Japan's before World War II, and have no intentions of repeating their

⁴⁵ Susan V. Lawrence and Michael F. Martin, *Understanding China's Political System*, Prepared for Members and Committees of Congress (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, March 20, 2013), 40.

⁴⁶ Ibid., 29.

⁴⁷ Mark Leonard, *What Does China Think?* (New York, NY: Public Affairs, 2008), 87.

⁴⁸ Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., *The Science of Military Strategy* [English edition] (Beijing: Military Science Press, 2005), p. 426. See also Alison Kaufman "The 'Century of Humiliation,' Then and Now: Changing Chinese Perceptions of the International Order." Prepared for the 2009 Annual Meeting of the American Political Science Association, Toronto, Canada, September 3-6, 2009 for a summary of this position.

mistakes."⁴⁹ For that reason, the China view themselves as a "peace-craving and peace-loving" nation⁵⁰ that nonetheless must "seek peace, but prepare for war" when dealing with the West.⁵¹ Chinese political leadership "…appears to prefer a conservative foreign policy for the sake of its political stability."⁵²

Claims like these serve several purposes, all bent on achieving a peaceful rise. Internally,

such rhetoric reinforces the distinctiveness of the Chinese ascent, encourages greater harmony

during times of crisis, and adds a degree of moral legitimacy of the CCP as a governing body for

seeking the so-called "higher road." Violating those precepts would undercut the legitimacy of

the CCP's rule. Deng and Wang framed it this way:

The peculiar Chinese value system and norms, already blended into the official national interests of the PRC, should be interpreted... as a cover and a defense of the CCP's value system. Unlike an 'ordinary' rising power, therefore, Beijing lacks the moral calling to undertake adventurous foreign policies, let alone an expansionist or colonial program.⁵³

In designing a way to ensure the loyalty of its people, the Chinese leadership also bound them to

a rather strict internal political ideal that effectively demands a peaceful rise.

Externally, such rhetoric may help quell Western and Asian concerns. The CCP now

must ensure their actions support the state's peaceful rise narrative ad infinitum or they risk being

labeled duplicitous by states that find the China threat theory seductive. "Ironically, perhaps, the

⁵³ Ibid., 31.

⁴⁹ Robert G. Sutter, *China's Rise in Asia: Promises and Perils* (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, Inc., 2005), 88.

⁵⁰ Lin Chengdong and Chen Zhongdong, "The Importance of National Defense Construction and Army Building in the Overall Layout for Socialism with Chinese Characteristics," *Jiefangjun Bao*, October 6, 2007. See also Alison Kaufman "The 'Century of Humiliation,' Then and Now: Changing Chinese Perceptions of the International Order." Prepared for the 2009 Annual Meeting of the American Political Science Association, Toronto, Canada, September 3-6, 2009 for a summary of this position.

⁵¹ Alison Kaufman, "The Century of Humiliation and China's National Narratives," Testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission Hearing on "China's Narratives Regarding National Security Policy," page 4A, http://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/3.10.11Kaufman.pdf (accessed August 17, 2013).

⁵² Deng and Wang, 21.

more capabilities the PRC develops and the bigger role Beijing plays internationally, the more acute the sense of the CCP's political insecurity is likely to become, and thus the restraining effect of such a mentality on China's foreign policy will become even stronger."⁵⁴ In the end, acting in this manner will provide the Chinese state an opportunity to counter skeptics' explanations when external, particularly military actions, appear to signify an aggressive Chinese rise. As the next section will show, Chinese actions are falling in line with this intent.

MILITARY EMPLOYMENT

Currently, the People's Liberation Army is the military arm of the CCP, not of the People's Republic of China.⁵⁵ In other words, the Party has a military, but the state does not; little evidence exists that the CCP is willing to give up its control over the military.⁵⁶ On the contrary, one of the historical missions of the PLA, according to former Chinese President and Communist Party Chief Hu Jintao, is to provide support for the CCP's rule.⁵⁷ Mr. Hu's successor, Mr. Xi Jingping, appears to be of the same ilk since one of the few military initiatives approved by the Third Plenum of the 18th Congress was the creation of a state-security committee. The new committee's mandate is somewhat unclear, but most observers believe it will resemble the United States' National Security Council in form and function. While it would serve as an advisory body to the president, its more relevant function would be to ensure all government actions are coordinated, including those of the army and security forces.⁵⁸ Should this arrangement work,

⁵⁶ Zhiyue.

⁵⁴ Ibid., 21.

⁵⁵ Lawrence and Martin.

⁵⁷ Bo Zhiyue, *China's Elite Politics: Political Transition and Power Balancing* (Singapore: World Scientific, 2007), 359-364.

⁵⁸ The Economist, "The Party Plenum: Everybody Who Loves Mr. Xi, Say Yes," (November 16, 2013), http://www.economist.com/news/china/21589869-communist-party-calls-wide-ranging-economic-reforms-and-gives-itself-new-tools-implement (accessed December 12, 2013).

Chinese leadership could better align political words with military actions, something the previous section outlined was a key requirement of China's peaceful rise. If military moves do not match political rhetoric, concerns about a push for Chinese hegemony will rise unabated.

The military realm remains the area in which the tenets of peaceful rise are most vulnerable to criticism. There are two reasons for this. First, given that military forces generally project power outward from the state – or, if nothing else, defend the state's current borders from incursion – military decisions are most likely to spur other states to act if for no other reason than their forces' proximity to each other. Even in the age of nuclear weapons and intercontinental ballistic missiles, proximity of neighboring forces remains a major factor when evaluating state security.

The second reason builds upon the first: military decisions regarding procurement and employment of forces are manifestly threatening. Few nations build military forces for their humanitarian usefulness though eventually they may be purchased in part for those reasons. The nature of military forces is to defend the interests of the Westphalian state by the threat or use of force. States that ignore the military buildup by a neighbor do so at their hazard, until and unless they can obtain ironclad assurances as to their neighbor's intent.⁵⁹ Relationships between nations are relatively intolerant of errors in military judgment. Conventional wisdom continues to support the thought that the relative power of a state defines its policy choices.

Chinese military growth appears to buck this wisdom. Despite the fact China's military is enjoying a growth spurt in hardware and technology, current conditions do not encourage an aggressive Chinese rise. Instead, as geopolitical commentator Robert Kaplan argues, there is "nothing illegitimate about the rise of the Chinese military." He draws parallels between China's military growth and that of the United States a century ago when it enjoyed a similar increase in

⁵⁹ The concept of "ironclad" assurances is itself dubious: See Hitler's decision to invade the Soviet Union as one example.

economic well-being. This bring to mind echoes of naval theorist Alfred Thayer Mahan's arguments on how security requirements drive states to protect their economic lines of communication, and how choosing to do so is part of the natural evolution of a state.⁶⁰ Henry Kissinger agrees that "China's recent military buildup is not in itself an exceptional phenomenon: the more unusual outcome would be if the world's second-largest economy and largest importer of natural resources did not translate its economic power into some increased military capacity."⁶¹ Power Transition theory supports this conclusion since it recognizes that a state's military growth will increase concurrently with its economic interests. The actions and employment of the Chinese navy (PLAN) best demonstrates this characteristic.⁶²

United States' defense contractor Booz Allen Hamilton describes the manner by which China has chosen to defend those economic lines as the PLAN's "pearl strategy." The strategy tries to extend PLAN power through ports leased from Myanmar, Sri Lanka and Pakistan, while creating similar partnerships with other regional powers in an effort to secure economic lines of communication.⁶³ "China is building strategic relationships along the sea lanes from the Middle East to the South China Sea in a way that suggests defensive and offensive positioning to protect China's energy interests."⁶⁴ Though this policy choice may enlarge China's navy into a force

⁶⁰ See Alfred Thayer Mahan, *The Influence of Sea Power Upon History*, *1660-1783* (Cambridge: John Wilson and Son, 1890).

⁶¹ Kissinger.

⁶² The PLAN was chosen as the best case study for this monograph. The land-based military is ignored since any large-scale confrontation between American and Chinese armies is unlikely given the vastness of the Pacific Ocean. The opportunities for these two armies to interact to any significant degree are too finite to lend themselves to examination. Similarly, the Chinese Air Force is not analyzed since there exist fewer opportunities for collaboration, nation-to-nation interface is more episodic and the ensuing interpretation of motives becomes nearly impossible.

⁶³ Kreg S. Stonestreet, "Power and Stability: Promises and Perils of an Economically Strong China," Monograph for the School of Advanced Military Studies (Fort Leavenworth, KS: Command and General Staff College, 2010), 49.

⁶⁴ Jason J. Blazevic, "Defensive Realism in the Indian Ocean: Oil, Sea Lanes and the Security Dilemma," *China Security* 5 no. 3 (2009), 38.

capable of true power projection beyond the Chinese littorals – something that might spur other countries to action – the choice to implement this strategy remains consistent with the state's focus on internal economic development.⁶⁵ Unfortunately, the "pearl strategy" alone does not provide convincing evidence of Chinese military motives, as this approach could be a precursor to an aggressive rise, especially given its scope: facilities in Cambodia, the Gulf of Thailand, Sri Lanka, and Bangladesh also have Chinese backing.⁶⁶ More evidence is needed before China's military rise can be categorized.

A second reason why the military environment is not conducive to anything but a peaceful rise by China lies in the nature of the current international order, specifically the fact that other nations within the Asia-Pacific region are unwilling to choose sides between China and the dominant nation, the United States. State entities would rather vie for a type of dual patronage system, whereby they could gain the benefits of collaborating with both the global hegemon and an upwardly-mobile regional rival. Theorist John Ikenberry argues the United States itself laid the groundwork for this preference by others when it created the rules for the new international order at the conclusion of World War II. As he argues, the new design incentivized both strong and weak nations to collaborate: For America and its allies, their incentive lay in locking in a favorable, institution-based postwar order and ensuring its longevity by making it acceptable to others; the weaker states were similarly incentivized to support the new world order through institutionalized assurances they would not get exploited.⁶⁷ With China on the rise and the United

⁶⁵ See comments by PLA General Wen Zongren in Zhang Wenmu, "China's Energy Security and Policy Choices," *Shijie Jingji Yu Zhengzhi* (May 14, 2003), 12-13; United States Department of Defense. "Annual Report to Congress: Military Power of the People's Republic of China, 2009." March, 2009. http://www.defense.gov/pubs/pdfs/China_Military_Power_Report_2009.pdf (accessed February 4, 2013).

⁶⁶ Juli A MacDonald, Amy Donahue and Bethany Danyluk, "Energy Futures in Asia: Final Report." McLean, VA: Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc. 2004. Also, Mohan Malik, "Energy Flows and Maritime Rivalries in the Indian Ocean Region," (Honolulu: Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, 2008).

⁶⁷ John G. Ikenberry, "Institutions, Strategic Restraint, and the Persistence of American Postwar Order," *International Security* 23, no. 3 (Winter 1998-1999), 45. http://www.jstor.org/stable/2539338 (accessed August 14, 2013).

States still the clear hegemon, Asian states are trying to backstop the benefits of Chinese strength with assurances from America in case China turns aggressive.⁶⁸

The obvious advantage in this position lies in the concept of a forced hand. It permits neighbors within Asia to seek the benefits of a dual partnership, with the implicit threat that a rejection of this proposition by either the U.S. or China would drive nations into the other's arms. A bipolar world would result. Again, Henry Kissinger supports this position:

Only a few countries -- and no Asian ones -- would treat an American presence in Asia as "fingers" to be "chopped off" (in Deng Xiaoping's graphic phrase about Soviet forward positions). Even those Asian states that are not members of alliances with the United States seek the reassurance of an American political presence in the region and of American forces in nearby seas as the guarantor of the world to which they have become accustomed. Their approach was expressed by a senior Indonesian official to an American counterpart: "Don't leave us, but don't make us choose."⁶⁹

As the Chinese are still quite a few years away from having either a navy or air force capable of countering U.S. power in the region,⁷⁰ James Mulvenon, a naval analyst, argues they might be willing to accept the 'free ride" offered by the good offices of the United States in assuring freedom of the global commons for all.⁷¹ Colin Powell captured this same argument by questioning why China would rise to fight the United States for global supremacy when it had

⁶⁸ China's participation in "coercive economic diplomacy," though non-violent and still within the realm of peaceful negotiations, continues to drive Asian nations toward the United States as an arbiter and buffer. See Bonnie S. Glaser, "China's Coercive Economic Diplomacy" *The Diplomat*. http://thediplomat.com/2012/07/chinas-coercive-economic-diplomacy/ (accessed October 12, 2013). Another way China negotiates with nations – one far more palatable, but still frustrating to others – includes its so-called "panda loans." See Ari Phillips, "Pandas for Uranium: China Uses Pandas As Natural Resource Bargaining Chips," ThinkProgress.org Under Climate. http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2013/11/ 22/2984991/panda-diplomacy-uranium/# (accessed October 12, 2013).

⁶⁹ Kissinger.

⁷⁰ David Axe, "Relax: China's First Aircraft Carrier is a Piece of Junk," Wired under Danger Room. http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2011/06/relax-chinas-first-aircraft-carrier-is-a-piece-of-junk/ (accessed December 20, 2013).

⁷¹ Gabriel B. Collins, et al., eds., *China's Energy Strategy: The Impact on Beijing's Maritime Policies* (Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute Press, 2008).

done so well for itself by avoiding just that eventuality.⁷² In the unlikely event militancy led the Chinese into a confrontation with the United States in the near term, it would remove any doubt from the minds of neighboring countries and China would likely face a coalition of nations willing to move in lockstep with the United States to confront the aggressive rise.⁷³ The dual patronage desire expressed by Asian nations with reference to relations with the United States and China makes a Chinese peaceful rise all that more likely.

Nonetheless, the Chinese state is not a unitary actor and its military has, acted unilaterally in the past, despite its subordination to the Central Military Council.⁷⁴ "The Chinese offensive in Korea in 1950, the sudden attacks on Indian forces in 1962, and the pedagogical war against Vietnam in 1979" are the most commonly referenced examples of China's use of military power to achieve what might be euphemistically referred to as non-peaceful ends.⁷⁵ All of those efforts, however, took place under a regime sworn to a Communist ideology that encouraged revolutionary fervor and the exportation of its precepts. Clearly, any tacit appreciation of Confucian ideals at that time would run a distant second to the immediate needs of the Communist party. Even one of the most violent military incidents (the Hainan Island PC-3 incident with the United States in 2001) took place before Hu Jintao's renewed call for Confucianism within the state. Although China's military motives remain difficult to discern, indications over the last 10 years point to a desire for the Chinese military to "toe the line" toward a peaceful rise.

⁷² Colin Powell in a speech to students at the Command and General Staff College, Fort Leavenworth, KS, April 29, 2008.

⁷³ Kissinger.

⁷⁴ The Central Military Council is an offshoot of the CCP.

⁷⁵ Christopher P. Twomey, *Chinese Strategic Culture: Survey and Critique*, prepared for the Defense Threat Reduction Agency, Advanced Systems and Concepts Office, SAIC, October 31, 2006, 11-12, quoted in Kreg S. Stonestreet, "Power and Stability: Promises and Perils of an Economically Strong China." Monograph, United States Army School of Advanced Military Studies (Fort Leavenworth, KS: Command and General Staff College, 2010) 12-13.

Still, Chinese military signals in this regard are uneven. The acquisition of China's first aircraft carrier, in particular, warrants investigation. Purchased as an empty hull in 1998, it remains several years away from minimal combat capability.⁷⁶ Further, it has a limited if not non-existent network of naval escort support, which only highlights the carrier's vulnerability and makes sea going combat trials futile.⁷⁷ Meanwhile, the Chinese military acknowledges the value of using carriers in non-traditional roles,⁷⁸ having learned many of the same lessons Indonesia did during the 2004 Indian Ocean tsunami humanitarian operation.⁷⁹ Robert Kaplan argues appreciation for this mission set spurred an internal debate within Chinese military circles over the continued development of "purely warmaking platforms" to the detriment of carriers capable of delivering soft power in humanitarian roles.⁸⁰ While the purchase of war making platforms like attack submarines can deliver immediate capability to the Chinese PLAN in the form of counter-surface warfare,⁸¹ the carrier offers no real immediate or near-term offensive military value, only a nascent humanitarian one.⁸² Whether the Chinese bought their first carrier for war making or

⁷⁷ Axe.

⁷⁹Felix K. Chang, "A Salutation to Arms: Asia's Military Buildup, Its Reasons, and Its Implications," Foreign Policy Research Institute under E-Notes. (September 2013). http://www.fpri.org/docs/Chang_-_Asias_Military_Buildup_1.pdf (accessed December 20, 2013).

⁸⁰ Robert D. Kaplan, *Monsoon: The Indian Ocean and the Future of American Power* (New York, NY: Random House), 290.

⁷⁶ Brian Spegele, "China Adds Aircraft Carrier to Its Navy," posted September 26, 2012 to wsj.com under Asia News, http://online.wsj.com/article/ SB10000872396390444358804578017481172611110.html (accessed December 20, 2013).

⁷⁸ Rich Smith, "So China Has a New Aircraft Carrier. So What?" posted January 26, 2014 to fool.com, http://www.fool.com/investing/general/2014/01/26/so-china-has-a-new-aircraft-carrier-so-what.aspx (accessed February 4, 2014).

⁸¹ When discussing the newest Chinese aircraft carrier, National War College professor Bernard Cole stated, "As a former Navy man, I'd love to see them [the Chinese] build a fleet of aircraft carriers which, increasingly, are just good sub targets." See David Axe, "Relax: China's First Aircraft Carrier is a Piece of Junk," Wired under Danger Room. http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2011/06/relax-chinas-first-aircraft-carrier-is-a-piece-of-junk/ (accessed December 20, 2013).

peace assistance operations (or a combination of both) remains an unresolved issue.⁸³ What is clear is that it is highly unlikely a nation set on an aggressive rise would invest in a platform that could only perform duties within the realm of humanitarian support, as is the case with its current carrier.

The carrier issue aside, critics question the motives of the Chinese military and levy the accusation that China is preparing to announce its own version of the Monroe Doctrine. This announcement would ostensibly free the western Pacific from what the Chinese view as undue influence by the United States.⁸⁴ Such a declaration would conform to the growing state's need to insulate its economic supply chain from foreign influence, as mentioned above. Moreover, such a move would encourage multilateral behavior by requiring Pacific nations to self-administer air and water access throughout their respective areas instead of relying on United States power projection. Critics ignore these positive aspects of such a declaration and instead make the claim that a Chinese Monroe Doctrine – much like the pearl strategy – must be the precursor to an

⁸² Axe. Also, according to Ronald O'Rourke *China Naval Modernizations: Implications for U.S. Navy Capabilities – Background and Issues for Congress*, Prepared for Members and Committees of Congress (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, May 29, 2009), 9, http://fpc.state.gov/ documents/organization/125541.pdf (accessed December 22, 2013), were they to even have aircraft or pilots qualified in aircraft carrier landings, the Chinese would only be able to generate a limited number of conventionally launched aircraft from the deck of their aircraft carrier. Most operations would be limited to that of vertically launched airframes (e.g. helicopters).

⁸³ In its report to Congress in 2009, the Congressional Research Service stated, "Chinese aircraft carriers could be used for power-projection operations, particularly in scenarios that do not involve opposing U.S. forces. Chinese aircraft carriers could also be used for humanitarian assistance and disaster relief (HA/DR) operations, maritime security operations (such as anti-piracy operations), and non-combatant evacuation operations (NEOs). Politically, aircraft carriers could be particularly valuable to China for projecting an image of China as a major world power, because aircraft carriers are viewed by many as symbols of major world power status. In a combat situation involving opposing U.S. naval and air forces, Chinese aircraft carriers would be highly vulnerable to attack by U.S. ships and aircraft..." See Ronald O'Rourke *China Naval Modernizations: Implications for U.S. Navy Capabilities – Background and Issues for Congress*, Prepared for Members and Committees of Congress (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, May 29, 2009), 10.

⁸⁴ John Glaser, "China's Monroe Doctrine – or Escalation in Asia?" posted to www.theamericanconservative.com under Articles/China on December 10, 2013 at http://www.theamericanconservative.com/articles/chinas-monroe-doctrine-or-escalation-in-asia/ (accessed March 5, 2014).

extreme motive: hegemony. From a strictly theoretical standpoint, in this case they would be right.

In practice, though, the accusation by China Threat observers that a Pacific Monroe Doctrine would assist the Chinese in seizing control of the region withers under examination.⁸⁵ China's use of an Asian Monroe Doctrine to promote its own hegemony would ignore its reliance on the current international system. Not only is China disinterested in isolationism – a hallmark of American policy when it incorporated its own Monroe Doctrine – but the Chinese state remains heavily dependent on international trade to obtain raw materials, fossil fuels and as a source of markets for its exports. "China is highly dependent upon an economically strong United States. China just wants to prevent U.S economic strength from translating into global influence over China's affairs."⁸⁶

Employment of the Chinese military to prevent American influence over its economic affairs might actually threaten the state's existence. "China's commerce, and hence prosperity, depends very much on access to sea lanes through the Indian Ocean, the Malacca Straits, and other areas over which it has little control, and which are dominated by U.S. naval power."⁸⁷ Hu Jintao himself referenced this aspect of the problem as his country's "Malacca dilemma."⁸⁸

⁸⁵ This theory stipulates China's rise will not be peaceful and attributes nefarious motives to China's economic and military advancement. See Lucia Husenicova, "The China Threat Theory Revisited: Chinese Changing Society and Future Development," Centre for European and North Atlantic Affairs, Under Asia, http://cenaa.org/analysis/the-china-threat-theory-revisited-chinese-changing-society-and-future-development/ (accessed September 13, 2013), as well as Yong Deng and Fei-Ling Wang, *In the Eyes of the Dragon* (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, Inc., 1999), 3 for various depictions.

⁸⁶ Stonestreet, 31.

⁸⁷ Amitav Acharya, "Beyond the Chinese Monroe Doctrine," posted July 11, 2011 to eastasiaforum.org under Countries, http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2011/07/11/beyond-the-chinese-monroedoctrine./ (accessed September 14, 2013). The author continues by saying "According to a recent report in China Daily, over 60 percent of China's GDP now depends on foreign trade. Imported oil accounts for 50 percent of its oil needs."

⁸⁸ Juli A MacDonald, Amy Donahue and Bethany Danyluk, "Energy Futures in Asia: Final Report," Booz, Allen Hamilton, November 2004. This quote was originally reported by Ross Munro, a China expert.

Though some might think the pearl strategy carried to fruition would mitigate this exposure, it is unlikely a string of land-based support bases would infringe upon U.S. freedom of maneuver on the high seas when carrier battle groups are capable of at-sea provisioning for months at a time. Any move by China to "own" versus "share" its local commons might result in the "…disruption of maritime traffic, (and)…would provoke countermeasures that will put in peril China's own access to critical sea lanes in the Indian Ocean and elsewhere."⁸⁹

Those countermeasures imply another reason why the Monroe Doctrine analogy, though enticing, is an inexact parallel. When the United States enacted its Monroe Doctrine, the United Kingdom commanded the seas, which at that time was the only route by which a European state could influence a state in the western hemisphere. As long as the British concurred with (and so enforced) the United States policy regarding European intervention in its backyard, the policy assumed the *de facto* equivalent of an international law: it remained unchallenged by other nations. For the Chinese in a 21st-century context, a litany of nations both inside and outside East Asia retain countervailing forces that could erode a Chinese Monroe Doctrine.⁹⁰ Japan's recent decision to unilaterally penetrate China's self-declared Air Defense Identification Zone around the disputed Senkaku islands⁹¹ is just one example of this point.⁹² In today's age, without true

⁸⁹ Amitav Acharya, "Beyond the Chinese Monroe Doctrine," posted July 11, 2011 to eastasiaforum.org under Countries, http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2011/07/11/beyond-the-chinese-monroe-doctrine./ (accessed September 14, 2013).

⁹⁰ Ibid. Moreover, China has used their lack of parity with the Indians and the Japanese to justify their aircraft carrier development plan. See Rich Smith, "So China Has a New Aircraft Carrier. So What?" posted January 26, 2014 to fool.com, http://www.fool.com/investing/general/2014/01/26/so-china-has-a-new-aircraft-carrier-so-what.aspx (accessed February 4, 2014).

⁹¹ Known as the Diaoyus Islands to the Chinese.

⁹² The United States was first to penetrate the new Identification Zone using B-52 aircraft, with the Japanese following suit the next day. CNN, "China-Japan-US tensions," CNN.com under World/Asia, posted November 28, 2013. http://www.cnn.com/2013/11/28/world/asia/china-japan-us-tensions/ index.html?hpt=hp_t1 (accessed November 28, 2013). Other countries are also building countervailing forces across Asia. See Brian Spegele, "China Adds Aircraft Carrier to Its Navy," The Wall Street Journal.com under Asia News (September 26, 2012), http://online.wsj.com/article/ SB10000872396390444358804578017481172611110.html (accessed December 20, 2013) and Felix K.

hegemony in multiple dimensions, a Monroe Doctrine remains an impractical and unenforceable theory.

A Chinese move toward hegemony via implementation of an Asian Monroe Doctrine would be, at minimum, economically "self-injurious," and at most, impossible to achieve given the current realities in the Pacific Region.⁹³ Moreover, "Chinese leaders are not oblivious to this fact. The truth is that they may not have the option of pursuing an aggressive posture. The costs will simply be too high."⁹⁴ Contrary to the fears of many, circumstances hamstring the military from actively participating in an aggressive Chinese rise. In fact, the stronger argument continues to support the military as enabler of a peaceful rise.

When analyzing China's participation in overseas stability operations, motives behind military growth become more transparent, lending credence to the peaceful rise argument. A 2013 Pentagon Report stated Chinese investment in international efforts (specifically, United Nations Peacekeeping Operations) has increased tenfold. The nation's level of support is the highest among all UN Security Council members and includes more than 21,000 troops dedicated to 30 UN missions.⁹⁵ The Chinese direct most of their international support toward efforts in Sub-Saharan Africa and the Middle East, with particular focus toward anti-piracy off the coast of the Horn of Africa.

Chinese anti-piracy actions have garnered attention as the PLAN deployed it's first-ever out-of-region task group. Whereas some might conclude a deployment like this might be the

⁹³ Acharya.

Chang, "A Salutation to Arms: Asia's Military Buildup, Its Reasons, and Its Implications," Foreign Policy Research Institute under E-Notes, posted September 2013, http://www.fpri.org/docs/ Chang_Asias_Military_Buildup_1.pdf (accessed December 20, 2013) for examples.

⁹⁴ Ibid. Though Acharya focuses on military costs in particular, based on the previous political assessment provided by this monograph, the Chinese state would face significant political costs as well.

⁹⁵ United States Office of the Secretary of Defense, Annual Report to Congress. *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China* (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2013), 2.

precursor to imperialist actions, Chinese motives appear different. Two Chinese experts analyzed the PLAN approach since 2009 in the region and acknowledged "...China's increasing interests and involvement in Africa do not necessarily lead to the establishment of Chinese naval bases in or close to the continent."⁹⁶ Rather, the Chinese have sought to enable their international role through use of a commercial-diplomatic model that relies on close diplomatic relations with countries in the region. Though still short of conclusive evidence of a truly peaceful rise, PLAN actions in this regard are clearly not those of a country set on hegemony; more likely, they point to a state intent on growing a military concurrent with its economic interests while maintaining the smallest footprint possible.

Anti-piracy actions off Africa point to a second reason why China seeks a larger military: it permits the state to assist in ventures validated by international consensus, like those sponsored by the United Nations and other recognized forums. Despite the fact the current Chinese task force does not operate under the official auspices of the United Nations' peacekeeping mission, Chinese officials view their approach as serving that mandate, among others.⁹⁷ Noteworthy is the fact that not one of those additional mandates is imperialistic. As researchers at the Netherlands Institute of International Relations Clingendael put it, "…the continuous element in China's policy on expeditionary military activities is that the Chinese military engages only in missions of

⁹⁶ Susanne Kemmerling and Frans-Paul van Der Putten. "An Overseas Naval Presence without Overseas Bases: China's Counter-piracy Operation in the Gulf of Aden," *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* 4 (2011), 119.

⁹⁷ Dengfeng Wu and Riuxue Bai, "Chronicle Of Chinese Naval Ships Overseas' Missions," posted December 30, 2008 to eng.mod.gov.cn, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2008-12/30/content_4008189.htm (accessed December 10, 2013). According to Wu and Bai, the main tasks of the escort mission are "...to protect the safety of the Chinese ships and personnel navigating across the Gulf of Aden and the waters off [the] Somali coast, [and to ensure] the safety of ships carrying humanistic materials of such international organisations as the World Food Programme [;] and, if the need arises, the taskforce will jointly conduct humanistic rescue operations with the escorting ships of other countries."

humanitarian, peacekeeping and non-combat natures.... merely as a complement to its very considerable — and ever-increasing — economic and diplomatic means."⁹⁸

Power Transition theory would not categorize these Chinese efforts as disruptive to the international order since they constitute neither an increase in Chinese power nor a concurrent loss of American strength. More accurately, Chinese assistance in international efforts contributes power to a non-state entity (in this case, the United Nations); the resultant action taken by the U.N. benefits all nations. Again, Clingendael researchers concur: "China's military presence in and near Africa poses a threat neither to countries in the region nor to other great powers; on the contrary, it contributes to greater security and stability."⁹⁹ From a Power Transition standpoint, there exists no shift in relative power and therefore no increased risk of conflict. In theory and practice, China's moves to support international regimes are a sign of a peaceful rise.

The final reason China has endeavored to increase its military standing is to balance the American presence and drive the world toward multi-polarity. Mark Leonard envisions China as a "giant time machine" when it comes to thoughts on power, an *apropos* assessment given China's respect for its past. With leaders who think in terms of stability and harmony and a military that speaks about soft power, its diplomats reinforce that approach by emphasizing multilateralism rather than unilateralism.¹⁰⁰ As an extension of the interaction with international regimes like anti-piracy efforts off Africa, China's desires here remain power transition neutral. Further, they also reflect genuine cultural influences of the Chinese state.

While some dismiss this position, at its core multi-polarity remains the international equivalent of Confucian beliefs: they both require the appreciation of order and hierarchy, respect

⁹⁸ Kemmerling and van Der Putten, 138.

⁹⁹ Ibid.

¹⁰⁰ Mark Leonard, What Does China Think? (New York, NY: Public Affairs, 2008), 109.

for others' cultural norms and value collective approaches over individuals ones.¹⁰¹ This conclusion also supports peaceful rise political imperatives discussed previously, as non-intervention in other state's affairs is a founding principle of China's form of government. Even if Chinese leadership supported multilateral initiatives as a subterfuge to hide imperialistic goals, the eventual disclosure of such a hidden agenda would likely form neighboring countries into an anti-China coalition.

China's military employment across and outside the Asian-Pacific realm is a reflection of Chinese motives. Based on the actions taken to date, PLAN activities appear to support motives consistent with a nation set on growing as part of the international order, not opposed to it. From the natural protection of their economic supply chain to multipolar relationships, Chinese military engagements show the country will continue to grow as a sea power. Though that eventuality will result in a reduction of American control of the seas, the PLAN's capability is too far removed to be considered a true challenger to U.S. dominance, particularly in the naval realm. Power Transition theory indicates China will not become a threat due to its lack of parity, but even if so, a peaceful rise continues to better serve China's self-interest in the military sphere.

ECONOMIC REFORM

Economic success provides China both the resources for change and the mandate to change. The nation's foray into capitalist markets promoted widespread national growth over the last few decades with the Chinese state and its people benefiting tremendously in terms of industrial capacity, financial reserves, and access to global trade and wealth generation. The growth has not been without problems, however. Numerous structural weaknesses exist that are

¹⁰¹ Two distinct reasons for dismissal of the unilateral ideal: one, China often cannot operate unilaterally on the world scene with the US acting as hegemon; and two, the Chinese policy of state nonintervention views external unilateral action as illegitimate, lest validation of external action be used as a *carte blanc* for other nations to comment on Chinese internal politics – namely their history of human rights abuses.

adversely affecting the Chinese system. In an attempt to continue the state's upward mobility, Chinese leaders seize opportunities to secure their system where and when able. Future economic parity with the United States remains far from certain. Throughout the course of China's transition, state leadership will be too busy ensuring the economic viability of their state to exert the energy necessary for an aggressive rise.

Implementation of Deng Xiaoping's apocryphal notion of "socialism with Chinese characteristics," brought with it tremendous economic advancement.¹⁰² Since 1990, the Chinese economy has risen from 10th largest in the world to second only to the United States.¹⁰³ In the interim, China urbanized and transformed from agrarian to industrial state. Leveraging its enormous workforce, China took advantage of the world's appetite for mass manufacturing and provided industry a nearly inexhaustible pool of cheap labor with which to produce a variety of exports for overseas consumers.¹⁰⁴ In return, Chinese society benefited from a massive influx of wealth paid in the form of wages; state industrial capacity exploded. Simultaneously, China has been able to improve many of its societal metrics, from average family income to availability of health care to the percentage of children who attend primary and secondary education.¹⁰⁵

Some of the "Chinese characteristics" that enabled China's rapid growth are now proving to be particularly problematic, however. In direction opposition to most other advanced economies, the CCP not only regulates market participation, but also acts as the primary player in

¹⁰² English.news.cn, "Xi Reiterates Adherence to Socialism with Chinese Characteristics," posted January 5, 2013 on Xinhuanet.com, under China, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2013-01/05/c_132082389.htm (accessed December 21, 2013).

¹⁰³ People's Daily Online, "China Since 1990: Facts and Figures Tell of Rising Prosperity," posted September 16, 2002 to english.peopledaily.com, http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/200209/16/ eng20020916_103251.shtml (accessed February 3, 2014).

¹⁰⁴ Ming Zhang, "The Transition of China's Development Model," in *G20: Perceptions and Perspectives for Global Governance*, Wilhelm Hofmeister, (ed). (Singapore: Konrad Adenauer Stiftung, 2011), 52.

¹⁰⁵ People's Daily Online.

financial affairs. The Chinese economy is so rife with state-owned enterprises (SOEs) that in many ways, the economy and the government are the same entity.¹⁰⁶ Ian Bremmer, president of the Eurasia Group, a global political risk research and consulting firm, noted as much in an interview with Reuters: "On the 2012 Fortune Global 500 list, of the 70 Chinese countries¹⁰⁷ that made the cut, 65 of them are state-owned. The people who run the companies are some of the most influential political leaders in China, and so the government can't just privatize the businesses — because the businesses are the government."¹⁰⁸

The explicit stake policymakers maintain in SOEs biases the market against the nascent private industry sector. Euphemistically called the "more vibrant sectors" of the economy, private industry is"...prevented from sufficiently rapid expansion because of the lingering state bias against the non-state sector of the economy."¹⁰⁹ Yet policymakers in Beijing "are no longer satisfied with the country's position as the world's manufacturer. Their solution is to break China's dependence on foreign technology, moving from a model of 'made in China' to one of

¹⁰⁶ SOEs are actually holdovers from the Great Leap Forward when Mao attempted to incorporate community work units, or communes, into society. SOEs of the present day evolved out of these failed communes. See Lynn Chow, "Chinese Trade Environment," paper submitted for class on China at Stanford University, posted on standford.edu at http://www.stanford.edu/class/e297c/trade_environment/global/ hrestructure.html (accessed February 4, 2014). To that end, some still claim SOEs are adaptive and innovative by nature, but at the same time also admit structural deficiencies inherent to the nature of SOEs limit their potential. See China Bystander. "Trust Defaults Creep Ever Closer to China's Shadow Banks." Entry posted on China Bystander February 17, 2014. http://chinabystander.wordpress.com/2014/02/17/ trust-defaults-creep-ever-closer-to-chinas-shadow-banks/ (accessed February 20, 2014) for one example of this argument.

¹⁰⁷ Author's Note: As per Reuters, this conversation was based on a transcribed phone interview with Ian Bremmer. Though the article cites "70 Chinese countries," Bremmer's intent in this context clearly means to reference "70 Chinese companies."

¹⁰⁸ Ian Bremmer, "Chinese Reform Is Coming, But Not the Political Kind," column posted on reuters.com under US on November 1, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/11/01/us-column-bremmer-idUSBRE9A00QV20131101 (accessed November 16, 2013).

¹⁰⁹ David M. Finkelstein and Kristen Gunness (eds), *Civil-Military Relations in Today's China: Swimming in a New Sea* (Armonk, NY: M.E. Sharpe, Inc., 2007), 11.

'innovated in China,'" something only a vibrant private sector can enable.¹¹⁰ Chinese leadership is at loggerheads, unable to keep the economy where it is and at the same time too vested in stateownership to make the painful decisions required to advance the economy.¹¹¹

Reform could occur in one of two ways, either structurally or functionally.¹¹² Deng's functionally driven transition toward capitalist markets moved Chinese markets from their agrarian-based model to an industrial one. What China now confronts is the need for structural reforms that places greater emphasis on the economic institutions and less on the methods of production. Another way to think about it is in the design of a government: there exists its design and composition. China has reformed its economy's composition, but now must re-evaluate the design. Like the proverbial "cart before the horse," Chinese policy makers face the daunting task of deconstructing and then rebuilding the institutional foundations of their economy without killing it in the process. When describing China's endemic environmental problems, Jonathan Woetzel, a director at the consulting firm McKinsey, provided a succinct commentary that actually applies to the Chinese economy as a whole: "It costs a lot less to prevent a problem than to have to fix it later."¹¹³

¹¹⁰ Adam Segal, "China's Innovation Wall: Beijing's Push for Homegrown Technology," posted September 28, 2010 on foreignaffairs.com under Features/Snapshots, http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/66753/adam-segal/chinas-innovation-wall (accessed January 13, 2014).

¹¹¹ Foreign Affairs noted transitioning from an "administrative" state to a "regulatory" one where the state becomes more of an umpire that an active participant in the economy, will be difficult to accomplish. CCP leadership is full of ideologues who "instinctively distrust market forces and still prefer the government to manipulate and control the market. The plenum's outcome suggests that the state must surrender such roles if many of the reforms are to take hold." See Evan A. Feigenbaum and Damien Ma, "After the Plenum: Why China Must Reshape the State," posted December 16, 2013 on foreignaffairs.com under Features/Snapshots., http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/140557/evan-a-feigenbaum-and-damienma/after-the-plenum (accessed January 13, 2014).

¹¹² Sheying Chen, "Economic Reform and Social Change in China: Past, Present, and Future of the Economic State," *International Journal of Politics, Culture, and Society* 15, no. 4 (Summer 2002), 570.

¹¹³ Karen C. Seto, "What Should We Understand About Urbanization in China?" Yale Insights, http://insights.som.yale.edu/insights/what-should-we-understand-about-urbanization-china (accessed February 4, 2014).
The CCP acknowledges an overhaul is past due. While the list of economic reform challenges China faces is too lengthy to capture fully, Communist party officials bundled those issues into nine major economic hurdles. They include a broad-based slowdown in economic growth accompanied by an increase in unemployment, inflationary pressures, a housing and financial bubble, and the wholesale creation of a social welfare system. Additional hurdles include the transition from externally driven demand to domestic consumption, the divestment of state-owned enterprises and creation of a vibrant public sector, a rapidly deteriorating natural environment, a decreased desire for investment in China by other nations and finally, overcoming domestic "vested interests" opposed to continued reform within its own economy.¹¹⁴ Numerous decisions await Chinese leadership in each of these areas of reform, and each choice moves China along a path that will take years to see to fruition.

China's economic transition will take time. Analysis of the CCP's own public statements reveal "Beijing gave itself until 2020...to implement some of the toughest reforms" of the Third Plenum.¹¹⁵ Assuming a best-case scenario of 2020, the Third Plenum's fall 2013 reforms are still just the beginning of this massive rebalancing. Other timelines are much less rosy. For example, Lu Zhongyuan from the Development Research Center of the State Council, an entity subordinate to the Communist Party, "...does not believe that the pressure to generate employment will be alleviated for the next twenty to thirty years."¹¹⁶ Some researchers believe China will never

¹¹⁴ Shanghai Security News Online, "Nine Challenges that China's Economy Faces," posted August 8, 2012 to http://chinascope.org/main/content/view/4820/92/ (accessed January 14, 2014). Note: The veiled reference to "vested interests" includes Party officials at the Provincial and national levels with financial stakes in many SOEs. Many of the individuals expected to reform the system have little inclination to do so.

¹¹⁵ Evan A. Feigenbaum and Damien Ma, "After the Plenum: Why China Must Reshape the State," posted December 16, 2013 to foreignaffairs.com under Features/Snapshots., http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/140557/evan-a-feigenbaum-and-damien-ma/after-the-plenum (accessed January 13, 2014).

¹¹⁶ China Daily, January 9, 2002 quoted in David M. Finkelstein and Kristen Gunness (Eds). *Civil-Military Relations in Today's China: Swimming in a New Sea*. Armonk, NY: M.E. Sharpe, Inc., 2007.

surpass the United States this century. Clyde Prestowitz, a former United States Trade Negotiator and one-time American "declinist" claimed China may "never catch the U.S. on any relevant measure" due to the adverse effects of environmental degradation and government-directed investment in excess infrastructure.¹¹⁷ Richard Haass, president of the U.S. Council of Foreign Relations, discounts the speed of Chinese reform even further by asserting "the world may already be in the 'second decade of another American century' without realising it."¹¹⁸ Regardless of whether this is a new American century or even one with multipolar economic influences, it is clear that China lurches toward economic maturity along an indefinite timeline. As it continues to develop, the country's future will resemble its past in the way the international economy enables the Chinese rise to power.

The means by which China reaches economic maturity still lie within the globalized economy, but they do not include traditional methods of export-led, large-scale manufacturing. On the contrary, that manufacturing approach will only increase China's vulnerability on the world stage. Instead, China's economic design must evolve into one that drives domestic demand, relies on market versus governmental input, and enables private industry and innovation. The CCP must disassociate itself from dictating market processes, a counterintuitive move for an entity that has been at the center of all decisions since 1949.

China's economy is too dependent on international trade. In 2012, import and export of merchandise generated over 46 percent of Chinese GDP; the same year, the merchandise trade equaled less than 25 percent of United States GDP.¹¹⁹ So dependent is the country on

¹¹⁷ Ambrose Evans-Pritchard, "China May Not Overtake America This Century after All," Posted May 8, 2013 to The Telegraph under Finance, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/finance/comment/ 10044456/China-may-not-overtake-America-this-century-after-all.html (accessed October 6, 2013).

¹¹⁸ Ibid.

¹¹⁹ Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation Statistics under China. http://statistics.apec.org/index.php/ apec_psu/index (accessed January 29, 2014).

international consumption that the CCP's much-maligned monetary policy holds the renminbi foreign exchange rate artificially low in order to encourage a continued stream of exports.¹²⁰ Since China lacks a mature economic base¹²¹, its reliance on exports makes it particularly susceptible to external economic shocks and variations of foreign trade.¹²² Rainer Gehnen, a Chinese business management consultant at the German-Chinese Business Association in Cologne, told Forbes Magazine "that China will remain strongly depended (*sic*) on the overall economic and financial developments in Europe and the United States."¹²³ If China cannot move away from this basic manufacturing, it will continue to suffer more than others do during times of global economic crisis.¹²⁴

¹²² The "Great Recession" of 2008 is an example of a global demand shortage that will adversely impact the Chinese export economy. See Thomas I. Palley, *The Rise and Fall of Export-led Growth*, New America Foundation Working Paper no 675 for the Levi Economics Institute of Bard College (Annandale-on-Hudson, NY: Levy Economics Institute, 2011) for more.

¹²³ Kenneth Rapoze, "China's Most Immediate Economic Problem," posted January 20, 2013 on forbes.com under Investing, http://www.forbes.com/sites/kenrapoza/2013/01/20/chinas-most-immediate-economic-problem/ (accessed February 3, 2014).

¹²⁴ Economist Thomas Palley claims growth within export-led countries "becomes dependent on growth of export demand, making developing countries vulnerable to slowdowns originating in their export markets." See Thomas I. Palley, "A New Development Paradigm: Domestic Demand-Led Growth," Foreign Policy In Focus Discussion Paper September 2002 (Washington, DC: Interhemispheric Resource Center and Institute for Policy Studies, 2002), 3, http://www.thomaspalley.com/docs/articles/ economic_development/new_development_paradigm.pdf (accessed December 3, 2013), Dr. Ruby Ojha

¹²⁰ Ming Zhang, "The Transition of China's Development Model," in *G20: Perceptions and Perspectives for Global Governance,* Wilhelm Hofmeister, (ed). (Singapore: Konrad Adenauer Stiftung, 2011), 52.

¹²¹ America's mature economic base protects it from what many refer to as China's own leverage over it: foreign exchange reserves. With nearly \$1.3 trillion dollars held in reserve, some believe China could use that as a bargaining chip against many countries, in particular the United States. Dr. Jens van Scherpenberg, a Senior Fellow at the German Institute for International and Security Affairs, Munich, refutes that notion, claiming the American economic base is less susceptible to disruption due to its depth and sophistication. "Using dollar and treasury reserve holdings as policy leverage would be of no avail to China, hurting its own economy much more than the U.S." See Lars-Christian U. Talseth, "The EU-Russia Energy Dialogue: Travelling Without Moving," Working paper for Research Division Russian Federation/CIS (Munich, Germany, German Institute for International and Security Affairs, 2012), 6, http://www.swp-berlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/arbeitspapiere/talseth_20120402_KS.pdf (accessed February 7, 2014). China also sees less utility in acquiring dollars due to its adverse effect on its own economy. See RT, "Dollar Cap: China Limits World's Highest Foreign Currency Reserves," entry posted November 21, 2013 on RT.com under Business, http://rt.com/business/foreign-currency-china-reserves-075/ (accessed February 9, 2014).

More to the point, if China cannot relinquish its reliance on exports, it will be unable to continue to push reforms within its own economy, risking the security of the state. For the Chinese, the "challenge is to avoid exporting becoming such a dominant focus of policy that it distorts and retards development."¹²⁵ Some economists like Thomas Palley go so far as to accuse export economies like China's of suffering from "pathologies" detrimental to overall sustainability.¹²⁶ Dr. Ruby Ojha seizes upon of these and depicts a particularly destructive one as follows:

One widely identified pathology is the "race to the bottom." To gain competitive advantage in international markets countries compete across every dimension, including work conditions and the environment. To the extent that work conditions and a clean environment are seen as adding to costs, companies have an incentive to minimize requirements. The result is a dynamic that has companies lowering requirements or shifting production to countries in which requirements are lower.¹²⁷

Paul Krugman agrees with this analysis, claiming "Asian growth, like that of the Soviet Union in its high-growth era, seems to be driven by extraordinary growth in inputs like labor and capital rather than by gains in efficiency."¹²⁸ His comments bring to mind a glass ceiling, of sorts, beyond which the Chinese cannot advance unless the CCP takes positive steps to mitigate the risks.¹²⁹ China's economic rise relied on exports, but that focus may also be the cause of their downfall.

¹²⁵ Palley.

¹²⁶ Ibid.

- ¹²⁷ Ojha.
- ¹²⁸ Ibid.

¹²⁹ Although beyond the scope of this monograph, the glass ceiling references the "middle income trap," within which the Chinese are caught. See The World Bank, "China 2030: Building a Modern, Harmonious, and Creative Society," (Washington, DC: The World Bank and the Development Research

concurs, stating export-led economies reinforce "the dependency of developing countries on the developed world, thus becoming vulnerable to slowdowns in the latter's markets." See Ruby Ojha, "Export-Led Growth vs. Domestic Demand-Led Growth: A Policy Choice in Indian Context," (Mumbai, India, November 23, 2010), 5, http://www.scribd.com/doc/43744193/Export-Led-Growth-vs-Domestic-Demand-Led-Growth (accessed October 12, 2013).

Despite recent initiatives by Chinese leadership to move "up the value chain," and advance beyond being the world's manufacturer, the transition away from an export-driven economy is still in its nascent stages.¹³⁰ Unfortunately, the Chinese have no other choice than to accept this path. The alternative – turning outwardly aggressive and forcing a return to the tributary economic system of old – would expose them to economic reprisals and erode the Chinese "pillar of economic growth... (creating) a strong argument that the China that has built up around that single pillar will collapse."¹³¹ The only practical path remains focusing on domestic economic reform, which means China must hedge its bets and exploit opportunities to protect its current growth and ensure future growth. Exploitation of these opportunities require unfettered access to the international economy, something only a peaceful rise can guarantee to a country so vulnerable to economic shocks.

Efforts to protect current and future growth revolve around two key areas, one external

and one internal. Externally, Chinese leadership seeks to secure China's resource supply chain as

Center of the State Council, P.R. China, 2013), http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/2013/03/ 17494829/china-2030-building-modern-harmonious-creative-society (accessed September 14, 2013) and David Cohen, "U.S. Trade War With China?" posted April 5, 2013 to the diplomat.com/2013/04/u-s-trade-war-with-china/ (accessed September 12, 2013) for details and impacts on the Chinese system.

¹³⁰ Exports with high technology content have driven an increase in value-added Chinese labor. Analysis indicates, however, the "increase in skill content in China's exports is likely because of the increase in the skill content of imported inputs embedded in these exports." While high technology exports out of China are increasing, Chinese contribute to the value chain of manufactured products only to the extent necessary to retain chain integrity. The Chinese move into high technology products is not yet selfsustaining. See Mary Amiti and Caroline Freund, "China's Export Boom," *Finance and Development* 44, no. 3 (September 2007), posted September 2007 on imf.org under Publications, http://www.imf.org /external/pubs/ft/fandd/2007/09/amiti.htm (accessed December 3, 2013). The IMF concurs: "China has seen a sharp rise in scientific patents and published papers, but few have commercial relevance and even fewer have translated into new products or exports…" with few exceptions. See The World Bank, "China 2030: Building a Modern, Harmonious, and Creative Society," (Washington, DC: The World Bank and the Development Research Center of the State Council, P.R. China, 2013),36, http://documents.worldbank.org/ curated/en/2013/03/17494829/china-2030-building-modern-harmonious-creative-society (accessed September 14, 2013).

¹³¹ Nicholas Roncolato, "The Cost of Economic Growth: China's Vulnerability to the Global Economy," (Washington, DC, 2012), 3, http://www.academia.edu/4743537/ The_Cost_of_Economic_Growth_Chinas_Vulnerability_to_the_Global_Economy (accessed November 13, 2013).

a near-term guarantee for its industrial base.¹³² Partnerships with Russia, Pakistan, and Saudi Arabia show how Chinese leadership builds trust through wealth generation – peaceful rather than aggressive means.¹³³ Internally, the creation of a base of domestic demand for Chinese products appears to be the key to enabling reform and driving self-sustaining growth in the future. Although they struggle to make great inroads on domestic demand, the creation of external partnerships has proven to be a relatively easy task.

Chinese economic efforts to protect their resource chain have taken the form of cooperative partnerships primarily, though not exclusively within the eastern hemisphere. In Russia, China's erstwhile competitor has agreed to assign large swaths of land to Chinese labor efforts designed to exploit resources for mutual benefit. This so-called "Sinification" of the Russian Far East and its resource belt, while not yet a reality, is clearly a focus for both countries. Channel News Asia reported natural resource firms of the Russian Far East see Russia as a natural partner for China.¹³⁴ Xi Jinping echoed that sentiment during his first diplomatic tour as Chinese president – to Russia, no less.¹³⁵ His opinion indicates pre-existing partnerships between

¹³² China's urbanization is creating upward pressure on prices for commodities, to include natural resources. See Thomas I. Palley, "A New Development Paradigm: Domestic Demand-Led Growth," Foreign Policy In Focus Discussion Paper September 2002 (Washington, DC: Interhemispheric Resource Center and Institute for Policy Studies, 2002),17. China seeks to control costs in this area by purchasing entire resource supply chains for its own use. With the supply chain under state control, China will not have to compete for resources with other nations at inflated prices.

¹³³ These are only some of the larger efforts undertaken by the Chinese government. Analyst William Pesek cited others: "...railways in Indonesia, tunnels in Brazil, power grids in Cambodia, hydroelectric projects in Laos, bridges in Vietnam, roads in Zambia, factories in Malaysia, airports in Myanmar, and mining rigs in Uzbekistan...." See Peter Shadbolt, "Typhoon Relief Effort Boosts U.S. Soft Power in Asia Region," posted November 18, 2013 on CNN.com under World/Asia, http://www.cnn.com/2013/11/18/world/asia/philippines-relief-us-soft-power/ (accessed November 3, 2013).

¹³⁴ "Russia says to sign China gas deal by mid-2011," *Channel News Asia*, posted September 27, 2010 at http://www.channelnewsasia.com/stories/afp_asiapacific_business/view/1083596/1/.html (accessed November 3, 2013).

¹³⁵ Teddy Ng, "Xi Jinping Represents a Shift in Chinese Leadership Style, Observers Say," posted June 8, 2013 on scmp.com under News/China, http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1256047/ xi-jinping-represents-shift-chinese-leadership-style-observers-say (accessed December 12, 2013).

several Russian and Chinese regions arranged to help facilitate development now have the CCP's imprimatur.¹³⁶

As an added benefit, the flow of Chinese emigrants drawn to labor-intensive activities like oil and coal exploitation within Siberia only assists demographic rebalancing efforts inside China.¹³⁷ Robert Kaplan calls it a "reverse invasion" wherein Chinese immigrants collectively complete "the slow process of demographically taking over parts of Siberia."¹³⁸ This approach reflects the "conquest through osmosis" propensities seen so much in Chinese history. It also provides China one of the few outlets available to address directly its gender imbalance, a socioeconomic condition that left unchecked might otherwise fester and create a multitude of other problems within the country. In theory and practice, this initiative demonstrates how China relies upon regional relationships to assist in its rise as a world power.

The Chinese government has even invested significant time and money into ventures with obvious and legitimate security concerns. As one example, China continues to fund the port of Gwadar in southwest Pakistan as a regional deep-water port despite the local Baluchi's continued thrust against Pakistani authority. Echoing the familiar Chinese desire to maintain a simple economic relationship and avoid accusations of operating a parallel political agenda¹³⁹ inside Pakistan was the implicit agreement to have a non-Chinese entity, the Port of Singapore Authority, manage port operations.¹⁴⁰ By design, the natural gas and oil pipelines envisioned to

¹³⁹ Ibid., 11.

¹³⁶ Jeanne Lorraine Wilson, *Strategic Partners: Russian–Chinese Relations in the Post–Soviet Era* (Armonk, NY: M.E. Sharpe, 2004), 235.

¹³⁷ Gabe Collins, "China Looms Over Russian Far East," posted June 22, 2011 on the diplomat.com under Features/Security/East Asia/ China, http://the diplomat.com/2011/06/china-looms-over-russia-far-east/1/ (accessed August 29, 2013).

¹³⁸ Kaplan, 282.

¹⁴⁰ Ibid., 70. Note: Notwithstanding the Port of Singapore's competency in this area, China's experience with its own ports, like that of Shanghai (the world's largest as of 2011) and Hong Kong, provide it an ample deep water port operations resume.

travel into China's far western regions would enrich that restive population and, hence, temporarily mollify their political concerns with CCP administration.¹⁴¹ The fact that this Chinese investment lays dead center of a region known for its mineral wealth also portends continued Chinese-Pakistani cooperation..¹⁴²

China's push to access resource-rich areas extends beyond its immediate neighbors. Since oil is a commodity key to industrial maturation and China's rate of oil consumption is seven times greater than that of the U.S., Saudi Arabia lies near the top of China's desired partnerships.¹⁴³ As of 2013, China imports 54 percent of its oil, a number that will rise;¹⁴⁴ by 2020, China expects to import 7.3 million barrels of crude oil daily, or one-half of Saudi Arabia's total planned output.¹⁴⁵ Similarly, analysts expect its natural gas consumption to rise six-fold by 2030.¹⁴⁶ With those increasing levels of demand and lacking a Chinese-controlled secure supply chain, China risks

¹⁴¹ Ibid., 71.

142 Ibid., 76.

¹⁴³ Mohan Malik, "Energy Flows and Maritime Rivalries in the Indian Ocean Region," *China and India: Great Power Rivals* (Honolulu: Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, Viva Books Private, Ltd., 2008).

¹⁴⁴ Le Keqiang, "Promoting Coordinated Urbanization – an Important Strategic Choice for Achieving Modernization," posted to Prime Economics June 2013 at http://www.primeeconomics.org/wpcontent/uploads/2013/06/Li-Keqiang-China-urbanization-speech.pdf (accessed October 13, 2013), 11.

¹⁴⁵ Geoffrey Kemp, "The East Moves West," *National Interest* (Summer 2006), posted June 1, 2006 on nationalinterest.com under Articles, http://nationalinterest.org/article/the-east-moves-west-878 (accessed August 21, 2013).

¹⁴⁶ Zhou Jipling, "China's Natural Gas Demand and CNPC's Natural Gas Business Strategy," speech given November 30, 2010 posted November 30, 2010 to cnpc.com/cn Under CNPC/Press/Speeches, http://www.cnpc.com.cn/en/press/speeches/China_s_Natural_Gas_Demand_and_CNPC_s_Natural_Gas_B usiness_Strategy_.shtml?COLLCC=365852231andCOLLCC=2947387365andCOLLCC=2947386314and (accessed September 12, 2013). While China's consumption of natural gas in 2030 is expected to be lower than that of the United States, the United States is also expected to be one of the world's largest producers of natural gas by that time. See United States Energy Information Administration, *International Energy Outlook 2013*, report posted July 25, 2013 to eia.gov under Forecasts, http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/ieo/nat_gas.cfm (accessed September 13, 2013). being held hostage to the whims of energy producers.¹⁴⁷ Recognizing their vulnerability on this developing issue, China did what it has always done: it invested in a hedge. The China Petrochemical Corporation signed a contract with Saudi Arabia in 2004 for the exploration and production of natural gas within a 15,000 square mile section of the southern Empty Quarter.¹⁴⁸ The way ahead for the Chinese nation is clear: If everything works out, perhaps they can use the port of Gwadar as a transshipment point, send the oil and natural gas via the pipeline to their western provinces and avoid the Straits of Malacca entirely.

The path toward China's internal imperative – that of building a domestic consumer base – is less clear, yet no less reliant on access to the unencumbered flow of trade and financial instruments. As China's protection of resources abroad helps secures the state's present, the conversion from a manufacturing base to a consumer-based economy is the key to future success. Of all the nine challenges outlined earlier, the creation of an internally driven consumer economy tends to be the only one that results from the achievement of the other eight. That reason alone is why it remains an elusive goal.

An increase in domestic demand would provide China a self-sustaining economy wherein money flows circularly, alternatively enabling production and wages, consumption and profits. With a solid economic base largely free from external influence, CCP leadership could divest the economy of SOEs without fearing a collapse of growth.¹⁴⁹ Private industry would then have room

¹⁴⁷ China's future position is not too far removed from 1930's Imperial Japan. The Japanese faced a similar resource conundrum that in part drove their imperial ambitions and contributed to the outbreak of hostilities with the United States in World War II.

¹⁴⁸ Ibid.

¹⁴⁹ A demand-driven economy builds upon itself: "China's labor-intensive and export-driven growth model will gradually lose its competitive advantage. China will have to reorient its development strategy toward labor practices that are more capital intensive and based on laborers' skills. The success of the new development model hinges upon on a strong investment in human capital. As industries become more technology- and knowledge-based, the demand for skilled labor will increase." See Xiaobo Zhang, Jin Yang, and Shenglin Wang, International Food Policy Research Institute Discussion Paper 000977, "China Has Reached the Lewis Turning Point," (Washington, DC: International Food Policy Research Institute,

to grow, with research and development – innovations in all areas – to follow.¹⁵⁰ This shift presents hazards to the Chinese political model, but it is the clearest path through their current economic conundrum.¹⁵¹ Indeed, the shift to a domestic demand-driven economy is a large facet of China's long-term strategy.¹⁵²

One of the pillars domestic demand-led growth relies on is improved income distribution.¹⁵³ Unfortunately for China, the country is far removed from any semblance of income equality, with economic bifurcations along multiple axes: urban/rural and coastal/interior to name just two.¹⁵⁴ The urban/rural split appears to be the most compelling: although China's gini coefficient was .474 in 2012,¹⁵⁵ Chinese analysts pegged it at .61 as recently as 2010, nearly

2010), 21, http://www.ifpri.org/sites/default/files/publications/ifpridp00977.pdf (accessed October 24, 2013).

¹⁵⁰ Although regulation of the private industry will remain an ongoing challenge for the partiallyclosed Chinese state, the private sector's potential is undeniable: within one month of CCP leadership communicating a desire to open markets, over 760 companies applied to move forward with an initial public offering. See Lily Kuo, "There Are Over 760 Companies Waiting to Flood China's Public Markets with IPOs," article updated December 2, 2013 to qz.com under Top News, http://qz.com/152592/theresover-760-companies-waiting-to-flood-chinas-public-markets-with-ipos/ (accessed November 28, 2013).

¹⁵¹ Among other hazards, Thomas Palley notes "Effecting this new paradigm will require a constellation of policy changes that include enhanced labor and political rights, financial market reforms that ensure stable capital flows and temper capital market discipline...." The labor and political rights will slowly erode CCP legitimacy unless carefully managed. See Thomas I. Palley, "A New Development Paradigm: Domestic Demand-Led Growth," Foreign Policy In Focus Discussion Paper September 2002 (Washington, DC: Interhemispheric Resource Center and Institute for Policy Studies, 2002).

¹⁵² United States Embassy of the People's Republic of China, "Increasing Domestic Demand a Long-Term Strategy: China's Premier," posted March 22 to china-embassy.org under News, http://www.china-embassy.org/eng/xw/t674551.htm (accessed December 13, 2013).

¹⁵³ Palley, 1. Palley identified four pillars for domestic-demand. The others include good governance, financial stability and an adequate, fairly priced supply of development finance.

¹⁵⁴ Matt Schiavenza, "Mapping China's Income Inequality," posted September 13, 2013 to theatlantic.com under China, http://www.theatlantic.com/china/archive/2013/09/mapping-chinas-income-inequality/279637/ (accessed September 15, 2013).

¹⁵⁵ Ibid.

the highest in the world.¹⁵⁶ Merrill Lynch recently assessed that the economic boom created nearly 320,000 U.S.-dollar millionaires, but the World Bank estimated that more than 300 million Chinese still live on less than \$2 a day.¹⁵⁷ As if those numbers were not compelling enough, income disparities also contributed to the outbreak of the Chinese Revolution in 1949.¹⁵⁸While improving the lives of the average Chinese, urbanization has also created a wide swath of income inequality that impedes further reform.

Other unintended consequences of China's urbanization process abound. Urbanization has caused a litany of problems within the nation, to include ballooning local government debt (from investment in excess infrastructure projects that kept unemployment low), significant environmental damage, housing bubbles, inflation, and liabilities associated with the creation of an as-yet-nonexistent social welfare net for the elderly.¹⁵⁹ According to the United States Department of Commerce, these combined issues form the basis of an unsustainable growth model.¹⁶⁰ Urbanization alone does not hold the key to a successful transformation of the Chinese economic system.

¹⁵⁶ As analyzed by the Chinese Household Finance Survey Center of Chengdu's Southwestern University of Finance and Economics, Shen Hu, "China's Gini Index at 0.61, University Report Says," posted December 10, 2012 to english.caixin.com under Finance and Economics/Top Stories Finance, http://english.caixin.com/2012-12-10/100470648.html (accessed February 4, 2014).

¹⁵⁷ Allen T. Cheng, "Hu Invokes Confucius to Appease Masses, Save Communist Party," posted October 11, 2007 to bloomberg.com under News, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/ news?pid=newsarchiveandsid=avMr4F3vE_GM (accessed November 1, 2013).

¹⁵⁸ Edward Wong, "Survey in China Shows a Wide Gap in Income," posted July 19, 2013 to nytimes.com under World/Asia, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/07/20/world/asia/survey-in-china-shows-wide-income-gap.html?_r=1and (accessed February 9, 2014).

¹⁵⁹ Matt Schiavenza, "Urbanization is Making China Wealthy - But Is It Sustainable?" Posted May 24, 2013 on theatlantic.com under China, http://www.theatlantic.com/china/archive/2013/05/urbanization-is-making-china-wealthy-but-is-it-sustainable/276202/ (accessed February 4, 2014).

¹⁶⁰ United States Department of Commerce, U.S. Commercial Service, *China Business Handbook* 2013 (Beijing, China: Asia Briefing, 2013), http://export.gov/china/build/groups/public/@eg_cn/documents/webcontent/eg_cn_055956.pdf (accessed February 7, 2014).

Ironically enough, Chinese leadership disagrees, viewing continued urbanization as its only way to ensure domestic demand and guarantee future growth. As opposed to primarily pushing forward with painful structural reforms to bring its markets a degree of transparency and international credibility, Chinese leaders have chosen the urbanization path. The state's solution for bolstering its economy focuses on increasing the pace of urbanization, since urban dwellers spend, on average, 3.6 times more than rural residents.¹⁶¹ China's current urbanization rate is currently marked at 51 percent, but Chinese leadership wants to increase the national rate to 60 percent by 2020.¹⁶² Increasing urbanization rates by 9 percent in China within that timeframe is the equivalent of resettling the entire population of Manhattan into cities each month for the next seven years, or nearly 45,000 people per day.¹⁶³ With 25 of the world's 100 largest cities already in China,¹⁶⁴ authorities face the continuing "challenge of regulating one of the largest migrations

¹⁶³ Based on a Chinese population of 1.3 billion and a 2012 Manhattan population figure of 1.6 million, that means moving 117 million people over 7 years.

¹⁶¹ Elizabeth C. Economy, "China's Li Keqiang on the Urbanization Warpath," entry posted September 10, 2013 to blogs.cfr.org under Asia, http://blogs.cfr.org/asia/2013/09/10/chinas-li-keqiang-onthe-urbanization-warpath/ (accessed September 14, 2013).

¹⁶² The veracity of the current urbanization rate is dubious at best. Although China reports an urbanization rate of just over 50% (sources vary between 51% and 53%), "Only 35 percent of Chinese citizens have the right to medical care, education, and other social services that urban residency provides. The other 18 percent of China's formally acknowledged urban residents are actually migrant workers with no benefits." City governments are not burdened to care for undocumented migrants. Using a 35% urbanization rate as the more accurate number, the planned urbanization rate increase would mean a commensurate increase in city management obligations (associated with education, health care, transportation, sanitation and emergency services, in particular) of nearly 40%, an enormous balloon of unfunded liabilities. Additionally, "the estimated costs of providing 25 million of the 250 million urban migrants currently without an urban hukou the same social benefits urban dwellers already enjoy is \$106 billion annually. Of course, that does not account for the more than 10 million more rural Chinese migrating every year to urban areas or the 400 million total that China wants to urbanize by 2030." (Elizabeth C. Economy, "China's Li Keqiang on the Urbanization Warpath," entry posted September 10, 2013 to blogs.cfr.org under Asia, http://blogs.cfr.org/asia/2013/09/10/chinas-li-keqiang-on-theurbanization-warpath/ (accessed September 14, 2013). See also Shannon Tiezzi, "China's 'War Against Poverty," posted January 29, 2014 to the diplomat.com under China Power, http://the diplomat.com/ 2014/01/chinas-war-against-poverty/ (accessed February 3, 2014) for more details.

¹⁶⁴ Karen C. Seto, "What Should We Understand About Urbanization in China?" Yale Insights, http://insights.som.yale.edu/insights/what-should-we-understand-about-urbanization-china (accessed February 4, 2014).

in human history, with steep financial and political costs...." Yearly resettling costs alone for the 25 million people expected to move to cities in the near term could cost the equivalent of 5.5 percent of fiscal revenue.¹⁶⁵ A monolithic task to begin with, the government would have little hope of executing such a plan if it also had to concern itself with the implications of volatile international economic relationships.

Chinese leadership remains undeterred. The National Development and Reform Commission, the organization that has broad administrative and planning control over the economy of China, recently submitted an urbanization plan to Chinese Premier Li Keqiang.¹⁶⁶ The Commission's director, Minister Ma Kai stated "we will promote development by relying on the expansion of domestic demand...(using) consumption, as a major driving force, and transform economic growth from being driven by investment and export to being driven by consumption (with) investment, domestic and foreign demand combined in a balanced manner."¹⁶⁷ The Premier summarily rejected Mr. Ma's proposal not based on cost (it topped \$6.5 trillion dollars, or nearly 80 percent of China's current GDP¹⁶⁸), but rather because no one could develop strategies to mitigate the wealth of urbanization hazards discussed previously.¹⁶⁹ Still, consultants at McKinsey showed an urbanization plan could work, but given the complexity of the issues at

¹⁶⁷ Ojha.

¹⁶⁵ Anand Basu, ed., "China's Urbanization Rate to Hit 60 Percent by 2018," posted December 27, 2013 on Reuters.com under China. http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/12/27/china-urbanization-idUSL3N0K607G20131227 (accessed February 4, 2014).

¹⁶⁶ China Vitae, Ma Kai Biography page at www.chinavitae.com/biography/720 (accessed February 4, 2014).

¹⁶⁸ Elizabeth C. Economy, "China's Li Keqiang on the Urbanization Warpath," entry posted September 10, 2013 to blogs.cfr.org under Asia, http://blogs.cfr.org/asia/2013/09/10/chinas-li-keqiang-onthe-urbanization-warpath/ (accessed September 14, 2013).

¹⁶⁹ Nick Edwards and Benjamin Kang Lim, "China Plans Bond Overhaul to Fund \$6 Trillion Urbanization - Sources," posted February 28, 2013 to reuters.com under US-China Economy, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/02/28/us-china-economy-urbanisation-idUSBRE91R1H720130228 (accessed September 12, 2013).

hand, it is likely the Chinese will need several chances to get it right.¹⁷⁰ According to noted Nobel economics laureate Joseph Stiglitz, urbanization in China is one of the two "most important issues that will shape the world's development during the 21st century."¹⁷¹ The overriding question remains how the CCP, as the nation's "doctor," cures the patient without killing it first.

This shift to a market economy is thirty years in the making and shows no signs of stopping. After last November's Third Plenum of the 18th Congress, CCP leadership issued a decision paper outlining 60 findings from the meeting. Grouped together into 16 subheadings, these points lay out the way ahead for China over the next several years. Ten of the sixteen sections dealt specifically with economic issues; four of the remaining six dealt with issues ancillary to economics.¹⁷² The tasks to restructure China's nearly \$9 trillion economy, placed firmly at the feet of the Communist Party, are akin to efforts to "refashion the state" and resemble "more of a political question than an economic one" because of the nature of the CCP's relationship to the Chinese people.¹⁷³ The scope of this transition cannot be overstated, and there is no doubt Chinese leadership has its sight fixated on resolving this economic peril, to the exclusion of almost all other tasks.

The Chinese economy will remain particularly vulnerable until this transition fully matures. Even though any state invested in the current system of globalized trade risks economic damage due to foreign intrigue, the Chinese confront an additional and potentially catastrophic

¹⁷⁰ Ibid.

¹⁷¹ Bloomberg News, "China's Urban Population Exceeds Countryside for First Time," posted January 17, 2012 on Bloomberg.com under News/Sustainability at http://www.bloomberg.com/ news/2012-01-17/china-urban-population-exceeds-rural.html (accessed February 4, 2014).

¹⁷² Central People's Government of the People's Republic of China website. Posted November 15, 2013 to gov.cn under Content. http://www.gov.cn/jrzg/2013-11/15/content_2528179.htm (accessed January 14, 2014).

¹⁷³ Evan A. Feigenbaum and Damien Ma, "After the Plenum: Why China Must Reshape the State," posted December 16, 2013 on foreignaffairs.com under Features/Snapshots., http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/140557/evan-a-feigenbaum-and-damien-ma/after-the-plenum (accessed January 13, 2014).

political result should they risk international economic reprisals with an aggressive rise. Specifically, domestic economic dissatisfaction will likely draw greater scrutiny to the CCP's role as the solitary governing body in China, creating questions as to whether that model of government is still appropriate. Put another way, in countries where the political model is generally accepted, significant economic difficulties will at most place the composition of the current government at risk; because of their one-party form of government, the Chinese risk not only the government's composition, but its very framework as well. Economic stability remains the foundation for Chinese governmental legitimacy and right now cracks are developing.

This speaks to the issue of parity, one of the key components in Power Transition theory. In its present and near-term form, China's economy lacks the flexibility of more institutionally bound, free markets open to private investment and economic advancement. The American economy faces similar challenges to those of the Chinese, but the American economy retains the potential to overcome its issues without structural redesign. Whereas the American system is subject to modest adjustments, Chinese reforms are "bound to modify cultural patterns" which may lead to "…a new pattern of insistent achievement and vast, perhaps unfulfillable, expectations may arise."¹⁷⁴ Quite simply, the American economic design can be better, but the Chinese system is faulty. Until the Chinese economy endures several rounds of successful reform, it will remain susceptible to external pressures and incapable of achieving parity with the likes of the balanced American economy. Lacking substantial parity within systems, Power Transition theory concludes aggressive behavior between nations is unlikely.

CONCLUSION

When Zheng Bijian publically acknowledged the concept of peaceful rise, he introduced the world to a developmental roadmap for the Chinese nation. China would grow into a regional

¹⁷⁴ Kissinger.

if not global power. This growth, however, would face challenges within the political, military and economic realms that would require the state to remain inwardly focused. China views a stable international environment as a necessary precursor to success in all those realms; "peaceful rise" was China's implicit agreement to contribute to that stable environment, even if it only did so for self-serving reasons.

From a political standpoint, CCP leadership would continue to honor the state's historical tendencies of (largely) noninterventionist policies while ensuring a firm grip on its power. Militarily, the nation would continue to "show the flag" in ever-expanding circles in an effort to protect economic supply chains and encourage multilateralism across the region. Economically, the state would focus on the bevy of domestic tasks placed at the foot of the central government. For the most part, the Chinese state has stuck to this roadmap.

With a system that relies heavily upon maintaining political stability, the CCP leverages its unquestioned right to rule to ensure tranquility.¹⁷⁵ Over the past few decades, it has reincorporated Confucian principles as a baseline for governance, recasting the Communist government as the advocate and defender of its entire people. This role decreases domestic dissent and encourages popular loyalty to the CCP, thereby providing the government the domestic mandate to implement other reforms across Chinese society. That role also burdens the government with the obligation to serve as a near single-source provider of the people. Should the government fail to meet its obligations to improve the lives of the average citizen, it will lose not only the right to implement reform, but also to rule.

By taking this path, the Communist government has created a high stakes policy box within which it must operate. Only two futures appear possible: total success or abject failure. If successful, the future of the single-party structure is all but guaranteed; failure, however, will only encourage more critical views of the state's current governance structure and draw the

¹⁷⁵ Lawrence and Martin.

legitimacy of the Communist party into sharp focus. In accordance with its centralized decisionmaking process, senior CCP leadership believes it can navigate the challenges facing the Chinese state. Regional strife detracts from this focus, though, so to the extent the Chinese government can prevent low-level friction between itself and neighbors from bubbling over into full-blown conflict, it will do so. Chinese political constraints require peaceful relationships with its neighbors.

Full-blown conflict is also something the military seeks to avoid. Although the Chinese military is naturally more likely to strike an aggressive posture, so long as conflict with regional neighbors remains at a relatively low level, China can still fulfill its peaceful rise promise. China's military continues to grow coincident with its overseas economic development, but the dual patronage system within the Asia, wherein both China and the United States are seen as legitimate security partners, caps violence in military affairs to tolerable levels. Moreover, the preponderance of countervailing forces fielded by other Asian states in the naval arena alone creates the impression that the Chinese military presents more bark than bite. Ultimately, the manner in which the Chinese military is employed echoes the belief that success in the region will result from multilateral operations between partners and not in aggressive, unilateral employment of maritime forces.

Of all the dimensions considered, resolution of the Chinese economic transition may be most relevant to the topic of peaceful rise. Both the political model and the military models are, in large measure, insulated from direct external influence; the CCP may decide to acknowledge, validate or ignore other states' actions through its own policy choices. Within the economic realm, however, with money and products designed to flow freely across borders, China policies must remain responsive to other states' actions. The nature of the Chinese economic system makes it more susceptible to volatility within globalized trade and with that comes a measure of political risk. Economic problems that might otherwise create dissent in another country have the potential to create political revolution in China. Now that the Chinese people have experienced the immediate benefits of a move toward capitalism, the Chinese state, and more specifically the CCP must deliver on reforms or find itself obsolete.

Chinese state leaders fully appreciate how CCP legitimacy and, hence, domestic stability is inexorably linked to market-driven reform.¹⁷⁶ Successful strategies to solve the Chinese economic problem exist. The complexity involved with juggling all relevant variables while still ensuring the viability of the system, however, taxes the Communist Party to the extent that economic viability assumed nearly all its attention during the Third Plenum in 2013. Quite simply, the Communist leadership has all it can do to handle China's economic problems. Since the Chinese economic problem mimics an unremitting circle of cause and effect, making reforms is an "all-in" issue: far from implementing a grand strategy to rise aggressively, Chinese leadership has demonstrated little capacity to coordinate efforts outside of immediate economic concerns, as evidenced by their relative inability to implement even the most basic of those economic reforms.¹⁷⁷

Chinese leadership finds itself forced to navigate a narrow course. Its domestic situation dictates a future that does not include or accommodate overly aggressive policy choices for fear that the government may fall victim to a waterfall of critical vulnerabilities within their system. The Chinese face decades of work with finite capability to deviate from their roadmap; any instability in the international environment will force the CCP to divert time, resources and money away from their domestic imperatives and increase the risk of outright failure. Ill prepared

¹⁷⁶ Chris Buckley, "China Takes Aim at Western Ideas" posted August 19, 2013 on www.nytimes.com under Asia Pacific, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/20/world/asia/chinas-new-leadership-takes-hard-line-in-secret-memo.html?pagewanted=alland_r=0 (accessed October 17, 2013).

¹⁷⁷ Richard N. Cooper, Review of *Sustaining China's Economic Growth After the Global Financial Crisis*, by Nicholas R. Lardy, review posted May/June 2012 on www.foreignaffairs.com under Books and Reviews, http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/137544/nicholas-r-lardy/sustaining-chinas-economic-growth-after-the-global-financial-cri (accessed January 13, 2014).

to deal with the strategic ambiguity that an aggressive rise introduces into their system, the Chinese state lacks the historical tendency, the political desire, the military approach or the economic capability to rise in an other-than-peaceful fashion.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Acharya, Amitav. "Beyond the Chinese Monroe Doctrine." EastAsia Forum under Countries. Posted July 11, 2011 on http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2011/07/11/beyond-the-chinesemonroe-doctrine/ (accessed September 14, 2013).
- Adler, Joseph, A. "Confucianism in China." Presented to Pearson Living Religion Forum. Kenyon College, New York on April 14, 2011. http://www2.kenyon.edu/Depts/Religion/ Fac/Adler/Writings/Confucianism%20Today.pdf (accessed September 14, 2013).
- Amiti, Mary, and Caroline Freund. "China's Export Boom." *Finance and Development* 44, no. 3 (September 2007). Imf.org under Publications. Posted September 2007 on http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2007/09/amiti.htm (accessed December 3, 2013).
- Arjomand, Said, and Edward A. Tiryakian, eds. *Rethinking Civilizational Analysis*. London, England: SAGE Publications, 2004.
- Asia News Monitor. "China: China's Demographic Dividend Disappearing." http://search.proquest.com/docview/1282553252?accountid28992 (accessed January 30, 2013).
- Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation. Statistics under China. http://statistics.apec.org/index.php/ apec_psu/index (accessed January 29, 2014).
- Associated Press. "China's Growth Rebounds but Still Vulnerable." USA Today. http://www.usatoday.com/story/money/business/2013/01/18/china-economy/1844377/ (accessed December 7, 2013).
- Axe, David. "Relax: China's First Aircraft Carrier is a Piece of Junk." Wired. http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2011/06/relax-chinas-first-aircraft-carrier-is-a-pieceof-junk/ (accessed December 20, 2013).
- Badkar, Mamta. "Here's Why Everyone Cares About China's '3rd Plenum' Meeting." Business Insider. http://www.businessinsider.com/qa-what-is-chinas-3rd-plenum-2013-11 (accessed December 8, 2013).
- Barshefsky, Charlene, Lester Ross, and Jeffrey I. Kessler. "Laying the Political Groundwork for Continued Economic Reform: The Chinese Communist Party Central Committee's Third Plenum." WilmerHale. http://www.wilmerhale.com/pages/ publicationsandnewsdetail.aspx?NewsPubId=10737422661 (accessed January 4, 2014).
- Basu, Anand, ed. "China's Urbanization Rate to Hit 60 Percent by 2018." Reuters.com under China. Posted December 27, 2013, on http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/12/27/chinaurbanization-idUSL3N0K607G20131227 (accessed February 4, 2014).
- Bijian, Zheng. "China's 'Peaceful Rise' to Great-Power Status." Foreign Affairs (September/October 2005). http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/61015/zhengbijian/chinas-peaceful-rise-to-great-power-status (accessed August 8, 2013).

- Blazevic, Jason J. "Defensive Realism in the Indian Ocean: Oil, Sea Lanes and the Security Dilemma." *China Security* 5, no. 3 (2009), 38.
- Bloomberg News. "China Imports Rise to Help Nation Claim World Trade Crown." Bloomberg.com under News/The Wealth Watch Newsletter. Posted January 10, 2014 on http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-01-10/china-imports-accelerate-to-help-nationclaim-world-trade-crown.html (accessed February 4, 2014).
- Bloomberg News. "China's Urban Population Exceeds Countryside for First Time." Bloomberg.com under News/Sustainability. Posted January 17, 2012, on http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-01-17/china-urban-population-exceeds-rural.html (accessed February 4, 2014).
- Bremmer, Ian. "Chinese Reform Is Coming, But Not the Political Kind." Reuters.com under US. Posted November 1, 2013, on http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/11/01/us-column-bremmer-idUSBRE9A00QV20131101 (accessed November 16, 2013).
- Buckley, Chris. "China to Ease Longtime Policy of 1-Child Limit." *The New York Times*. Posted November, 16, 2013 on http://www.nytimes.com/2013/11/16/world/ asia/china-toloosen-its-one-child-policy.html/ (accessed December 20, 2013).

_. "China Takes Aim at Western Ideas." *The New York Times*. Posted August 20, 2013 on http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/20/world/asia/chinas-new-leadership-takes-hard-line-in-secret-memo.html?pagewanted=alland_r=0 (accessed October 17, 2013).

- Buckley, Chris and Michael Martina. "China's Population Grows Older and More Urban." Reuters.com under China. Posted April 28, 2011 on http://www.reuters.com/article/ 2011/04/28/us-china-census-idUSTRE73R0T420110428 (accessed September 7, 2013).
- Center for American Progress. "China's Strengths and Weaknesses 101: U.S. Competitiveness Hinges on Knowing Our Competitors." Posted February 8, 2011 on http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/china/ report/2011/02/08/9074/chinas-strengthsand-weaknesses-101/ (accessed August 23, 2013).
- Central Compilation and Translation Bureau. "China's Peaceful Development." Under Theory China, http://en.theorychina.org/chinatoday_2483/whitebooks/201208/ t20120809_230704.shtml (accessed September 2, 2013).
- Central People's Government of the People's Republic of China website. Gov.cn under Content. Posted November 15, 2013, on http://www.gov.cn/jrzg/2013-11/15/ content_2528179.htm (accessed January 14, 2014).
- Chang, Felix K. "A Salutation to Arms: Asia's Military Buildup, Its Reasons, and Its Implications." Foreign Policy Research Institute under E-Notes. Posted September 2013, on http://www.fpri.org/docs/Chang_-_Asias_Military_Buildup_1.pdf (accessed December 20, 2013).
- Channel News Asia. Posted September 27, 2010, on http://www.channelnewsasia.com/stories/ afp_asiapacific_business/view/1083596/1/.html (accessed November 3, 2013).

- Chen, Sheying. "Economic Reform and Social Change in China: Past, Present, and Future of the Economic State." *International Journal of Politics, Culture, and Society* 15, no. 4 (Summer 2002), 569-589.
- Cheng, Allen T. "Hu Invokes Confucius to Appease Masses, Save Communist Party." Bloomberg.com under News. Posted October 11, 2007, on http://www.bloomberg.com/ apps/news?pid=newsarchiveandsid=avMr4F3vE_GM (accessed November 1, 2013).
- Chengdong, Lin and Chen Zhongdong. "The Importance of National Defense Construction and Army Building in the Overall Layout for Socialism with Chinese Characteristics." *Jiefangjun Bao.* October 6, 2007.
- China Bystander. "Trust Defaults Creep Ever Closer to China's Shadow Banks." China Bystander. Posted February 17, 2014, on http://chinabystander.wordpress.com/ 2014/02/17/trust-defaults-creep-ever-closer-to-chinas-shadow-banks/ (accessed February 20, 2014).
- China Economic Review. "Counting the Problems with China's Master Urbanization Plan." Urban Development page. http://www.chinaeconomicreview.com/China-urbanizationurban-development-rural-land-reforms (accessed February 12, 2014).
- China Vitae. Ma Kai Biography page at www.chinavitae.com/biography/720 (accessed February 4, 2014).
- Ching, Frank. "China Uses Media to Project Influence Worldwide." *New Straits Times*. Posted October 15, 2009, on http://search.proquest.com/docview/272205844?accountid=28992 (accessed August 21, 2013).
- Chow, Lynn. "Chinese Trade Environment." Stanford University. Paper submitted for class on China at Stanford University. Posted on http://www.stanford.edu/class/e297c/ trade_environment/global/hrestructure.html (accessed February 4, 2014).
- CNN. "China-Japan-US tensions." CNN.com under World/Asia. Posted November 28, 2013, on http://www.cnn.com/2013/11/28/world/asia/china-japan-us-tensions/ index.html?hpt=hp_t1 (accessed November 28, 2013).
- Cohen, David. "U.S. Trade War With China?" *The Diplomat* under China Power. Posted April 5, 2013, on http://thediplomat.com/2013/04/u-s-trade-war-with-china/ (accessed September 12, 2013).
- Collins, Gabriel et al., eds., *China's Energy Strategy: The Impact on Beijing's Maritime Policies*. Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute Press, 2008.
- Collins, Gabe. "China Looms Over Russian Far East." *The Diplomat* under Features/Security/ East Asia/China. Posted June 22, 2011 on http://thediplomat.com/ 2011/06/china-loomsover-russia-far-east/1/ (accessed August 29, 2013).
- Cooper, Richard N. Review of *Sustaining China's Economic Growth After the Global Financial Crisis*, by Nicholas R. Lardy, review posted May/June 2012 on www.foreignaffairs.com under Books and Reviews, http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/137544/nicholas-r-

lardy/sustaining-chinas-economic-growth-after-the-global-financial-cri (accessed January 13, 2014).

- Deng, Yong, and Fei-Ling Wang. In the Eyes of the Dragon. Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, Inc., 1999.
- Dews, Fred. "Cheng Li: 18th Party Congress' Third Plenum another Turning Point in China's Economic Development." Brookings NOW. Posted November, 2013, on http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/brookings-now/posts/2013/11/china-communist-partythird-plenum-turning-point-economic-development (accessed December 20, 2013).
- Dugan, Andrew. "Opinion Briefing: U.S. vs. China: Strengths and Weaknesses." GALLUP World. http://www.gallup.com/poll/162965/opinion-briefing-china-strengthsweaknesses.aspx (accessed December 1, 2013).
- DuMingming, Liang Jun, ed. "China Challenged in Upgrading Urbanization Path." English.people.cn. Posted on http://english.people.com.cn/90778/8376405.html (accessed January 3, 2014).
- Economy, Elizabeth, C. "China's Li Keqiang on the Urbanization Warpath." Blogs.cfr.org under Asia. Posted September 10, 2013, on http://blogs.cfr.org/asia/2013/09/10/chinas-li-keqiang-on-the-urbanization-warpath/ (accessed September 14, 2013).
- Edwards, Nick, and Benjamin Kang Lim. "China Plans Bond Overhaul to Fund \$6 Trillion Urbanization - Sources." Reuters.com under US-China Economy. Posted February 28, 2013, on http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/02/28/us-china-economy-urbanisationidUSBRE91R1H720130228 (accessed September 12, 2013).
- Eggers, William D., Laura Baker, and Audrey Vaughn. "Public Sector, Disrupted: How Disruptive Innovation Can Help Government Achieve More for Less." Deloitte University Press. http://dupress.com/articles/public-sector-disrupted/ (accessed January 7, 2014).
- Eichengreen, Barry. "The Meaning of Chinese Economic Slowdown." *The Diplomat*. Posted July, 2012, on http://thediplomat.com/2012/07/the-meaning-of-chinas-economic-slowdown/ (accessed August 20, 2013).
- English.news.cn. "Xi Reiterates Adherence to Socialism with Chinese Characteristics." Xinhuanet.com under China. Posted January 5, 2013, on http://news.xinhuanet.com/ english/china/2013-01/05/c_132082389.htm (accessed December 21, 2013).
- Evans-Pritchard, Ambrose. "China May Not Overtake America This Century after All." *The Telegraph* under Finance. Posted May 8, 2013 on http://www.telegraph.co.uk/ finance/comment/10044456/China-may-not-overtake-America-this-century-after-all.html (accessed October 6, 2013).
- Farlex, Inc. "The Free Dictionary." http://www.thefreedictionary.com (accessed July 21, 2013).
- Feigenbaum, Evan A. and Damien Ma. "After the Plenum: Why China Must Reshape the State." *Foreign Affairs* under Features/Snapshots. Posted December 16, 2013, on

http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/140557/evan-a-feigenbaum-and-damien-ma/after-the-plenum (accessed January 13, 2014).

- Finkelstein, David M. and Kristen Gunness (Eds). *Civil-Military Relations in Today's China: Swimming in a New Sea*. Armonk, NY: M.E. Sharpe, Inc., 2007.
- Future China Global Forum, "Disconnect Between Military and Civilian Leadership." Business China, Singapore. http://www.businesschina.org.sg/en.php/resources/news/305 (accessed November 12, 2013).
- Gardels, Nathan. "China's Zheng Bijian on 'The Global Convergence of Interests." Huffington Post Live. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/nathan-gardels/chinas-zheng-bijian-on-th_b_1000407.html (accessed August 8, 2013).
- Gilpin, Robert. War and Change in World Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, (1981).
- Glaser, Bonnie S. "China's Coercive Economic Diplomacy." *The Diplomat*. Posted July, 2012, on http://thediplomat.com/2012/07/chinas-coercive-economic-diplomacy/ (accessed October 12, 2013).
- Glaser, Charles. "Will China's Rise Lead to War? Why Realism Does Not Mean Pessimism." *Foreign Affairs* (March/April 2011). http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/67479/ charles-glaser/will-chinas-rise-lead-to-war (accessed January 13, 2014).
- Glaser, John. "China's Monroe Doctrine or Escalation in Asia?" *The American Conservative* under Articles/China. Posted December 10, 2013 on http://www.theamericanconservative.com/articles/chinas-monroe-doctrine-or-escalation-in-asia/ (accessed March 5, 2014).
- Guangqian, Peng and Yao Youzhi, eds., *The Science of Military Strategy* [English edition]. Beijing, China: Military Science Press, 2005.
- Gvosdev, Nikolai K. and Christopher Marsh. *Russian Foreign Policy: Interests, Vectors, and Sectors.* Thousand Oaks, CA: CQ Press, 2014.
- Hemmer, Christopher. "The Lessons of September 11, Iraq, and the American Pendulum." *Political Science Quarterly* 122, no. 2 (Summer 2007), 207.
- Holbig, Heike. "Ideological Reform and Political Legitimacy in China: Challenges in the Post-Jiang Era." German Institute of Global and Area Studies (GIGA) Working Paper no. 18. Hamburg, Germany: GIGA, 2006.
- Horrell, Steven L. "China's Maritime Strategy: Peaceful Rise?" Strategy Research Project, United States Army War College, Carlisle, PA: 2008.
- Hu, Shen. "China's Gini Index at 0.61, University Report Says." English.caixin.com under Finance and Economics/Top Stories Finance. Posted December 10, 2012, on http://english.caixin.com/2012-12-10/100470648.html (accessed February 4, 2014).

- Huchet, Jean-François. Review of *The Coming Collapse of China*, by Gordon Chang, *China Perspectives Online* 47 (May/June 2003). http://chinaperspectives.revues.org/364 (accessed 12 August 2013).
- Huntington, Samuel P. *The Clash of Civilizations and the Remaking of World Order*. New York: Simon and Schuster, Inc., 1996.
- Husenicova, Lucia. "The China Threat Theory Revisited: Chinese Changing Society and Future Development." Centre for European and North Atlantic Affairs. Under Asia. http://cenaa.org/analysis/the-china-threat-theory-revisited-chinese-changing-society-and-future-development/ (accessed September 13, 2013).
- Ikenberry, John G. "Institutions, Strategic Restraint, and the Persistence of American Postwar Order." *International Security* 23, no. 3 (Winter 1998-1999), 43-78. http://www.jstor.org/ stable/2539338 (accessed August 14, 2013).
- Jiang, Wenran. "Time to Work with China's Rise." *The Diplomat.* Posted November, 2011, on http://thediplomat.com/2011/09/time-to-work-with-chinas-rise/ (accessed August 13, 2013).
- Jipling, Zhou. "China's Natural Gas Demand and CNPC's Natural Gas Business Strategy." Speech given November 30, 2010 to cnpc.com/cn under CNPC/Press/Speeches. Posted November 30, 2010, on http://www.cnpc.com.cn/en/press/speeches/ China_s_Natural_Gas_Demand_and_CNPC_s_Natural_Gas_Business_Strategy_.shtml? COLLCC=365852231andCOLLCC=2947387365andCOLLCC=2947386314and (accessed September 12, 2013).
- Joseph, William, A. (ed.) "Ideology and Chinese Politics." *Politics in China: An Introduction*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2010.
- Johnson, Christopher K. "China Announces Sweeping Reform Agenda at Plenum." Center for Strategic and International Studies. http://csis.org/publication/china-announces-sweepingreform-agenda-plenum (accessed December 17, 2013).
- Kang, David. "Why China's Rise Will Be Peaceful: Hierarchy and Stability in the East Asian Region." *Perspectives on Politics* 3, no. 3 (September 2005), 551-554. http://www.jstor.org/stable/3689029 (accessed November 22, 2013).
- Kaplan, Robert D. *Monsoon: The Indian Ocean and the Future of American Power*. New York, NY: Random House, 2010.
- Kaufman, Alison. "The 'Century of Humiliation,' Then and Now: Changing Chinese Perceptions of the International Order." Prepared for the 2009 Annual Meeting of the American Political Science Association, Toronto, Canada, September 3-6, 2009.

_____. "The Century of Humiliation and China's National Narratives." Testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission Hearing on "China's Narratives Regarding National Security Policy." http://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/ 3.10.11Kaufman.pdf (accessed August 17, 2013).

- Kemmerling, Susanne and Frans-Paul van Der Putten. "An Overseas Naval Presence without Overseas Bases: China's Counter-piracy Operation in the Gulf of Aden." *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* 4 (2011), 119-146.
- Kemp, Geoffrey. "The East Moves West." *National Interest* (Summer 2006) under Articles. Posted June 1, 2006 on http://nationalinterest.org/article/the-east-moves-west-878 (accessed August 21, 2013).
- Keping, Yu. "30 Years of China's Governance Reform (1978 to 2008)," in *The Reform of Governance*, ed. Yu Keping. Koninklijke Brill, NV: Social Sciences Academic Press, 2010.

. "Search for Balance in China: A Quest for Dynamic Stability." East Asia Forum. Posted November 22, 2013 on http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2013/09/22/a-quest-fordynamic-stability/ (accessed August 21, 2013).

- Keqiang, Le. "Promoting Coordinated Urbanization an Important Strategic Choice for Achieving Modernization." *Prime Economics*. Posted June, 2013, on http://www.primeeconomics.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/Li-Keqiang-Chinaurbanization-speech.pdf (accessed October 13, 2013).
- Kissinger, Henry A. "The Future of U.S.-Chinese Relations: Conflict is a Choice, Not a Necessity." http://www.henryakissinger.com/articles/fa0412.html (accessed August 11, 2013).
- Kline, Jeffrey E. and Wayne P. Hughes, Jr., "Between Peace and the Air-Sea Battle: A War at Sea Strategy." Naval War College Review 65, no. 4 (Autumn, 2012), 35-40A. http://search.proquest.com/docview/1036961002?accountid=28992 (accessed August 12, 2013).
- Kuo, Lily. "There Are Over 760 Companies Waiting to Flood China's Public Markets with IPOs." Qz.com under Top News. Posted December 2, 2013, on http://qz.com/ 152592/theres-over-760-companies-waiting-to-flood-chinas-public-markets-with-ipos/ (accessed November 28, 2013).
- Kurlantzick, Joshua. "After Deng: On China's Transformation." *The Nation*. http://www.thenation.com/article/163669/after-deng-chinas-transformation?page=0,0# (accessed September 7, 2013).
- Lawrence, Susan V. and Michael F. Martin. Understanding China's Political System. Prepared for Members and Committees of Congress. Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, March 20, 2013.
- Layne, Christopher. "The Unipolar Illusion: Why New Great Powers Will Rise." *International Security*, 17, no 4 (Spring 1993), 5-51.
- Lemoine, Francoise and Deniz Unal. "China's Strong Domestic Demand Has Reduced Its Trade Surplus." VOX. http://www.voxeu.org/article/china-s-strong-domestic-demand-hasreduced-its-trade-surplus (accessed January 14, 2014).

Leonard, Mark. What Does China Think? New York, NY: Public Affairs, 2008.

- Li, Eric X. "Why China's Political Model Is Superior." *The New York Times*. Posted February 16, 2012, on http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/16/opinion/why-chinas-political-model-is-superior.html?_r=0 (accessed February 4, 2014).
- Lind, Michael. "Disruptive Innovation Transforming U.S. Manufacturing." Ideas Lab. http://www.ideaslaboratory.com/2012/09/25/a-renaissance-for-u-s-manufacturingmichael-lind/ (accessed August 14, 2013).
- Liu, Melinda. "Confucian Comeback: China Remains Divided Over Reviving its Ancient Sage." *Newsweek* under World. Posted September 10, 2012, on http://www.newsweek.com/ confucian-comeback-china-remains-divided-over-reviving-its-ancient-sage-64651 (accessed September 14, 2013).
- MacDonald, Juli A., Amy Donahue, and Bethany Danyluk, "Energy Futures in Asia: Final Report." McLean, VA: Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc. 2004.
- Mahan, Alfred Thayer. *The Influence of Sea Power Upon History*, 1660-1783. Cambridge: John Wilson and Son, 1890.
- Malik, Mohan. "Energy Flows and Maritime Rivalries in the Indian Ocean Region." *China and India: Great Power Rivals.* Honolulu: Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, Viva Books Private, Ltd., 2008.
- Marsh, Christopher. Unparalleled Reforms: China's Rise, Russia's Fall, and the Interdependence of Transition. Lanham, MD: Lexington Books, 1995.
- Mearsheimer, John. "Why China's Rise Will Not Be Peaceful." University of Chicago, http://mearsheimer.uchicago.edu/pdfs/A0034b.pdf. (accessed August 11, 2013).
- Munro, Susan and Hui (Hannah) Cao. "Reform Initiatives determined at the Third Plenum of the 18th Central Committee of the CPC." Lexology. http://www.lexology.com/library/ detail.aspx?g=1c1a5cf6-59c0-479a-be0a-5bbe10ec5266 (accessed January 4, 2014).
- Nash, Paul. "China's Falling Demographic Dividend." Diplomatic Courier (Winter 2011), 46-47.
- Ng, Teddy. "Xi Jinping Represents a Shift in Chinese Leadership Style, Observers Say." Scmp.com under News/China. Posted June 8, 2013, on http://www.scmp.com/news/ china/ article/1256047/xi-jinping-represents-shift-chinese-leadership-style-observers-say (accessed December 12, 2013).
- Ojha, Ruby. "Export-Led Growth vs. Domestic Demand-Led Growth: A Policy Choice in Indian Context." (Mumbai, India, November 23, 2010), 5. http://www.scribd.com/doc/ 43744193/Export-Led-Growth-vs-Domestic-Demand-Led-Growth (accessed September 7, 2013).
- Organski, A.F.K. World Politics (New York: Knopf, 1968).
- O'Rourke, Ronald. *China Naval Modernizations: Implications for U.S. Navy Capabilities Background and Issues for Congress.* Prepared for Members and Committees of Congress. Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, May 29, 2009. http://fpc.state.gov/documents/organization/125541.pdf (accessed December 22, 2013).

- Oxford Dictionaries. http://www.oxforddictionaries.com/us/search/englishfrench/?direct=1andmulti=1andq=honey+trap (accessed October 14, 2013).
- Palley, Thomas I. "A New Development Paradigm: Domestic Demand-Led Growth." Foreign Policy In Focus Discussion Paper September 2002. Washington, DC, Interhemispheric Resource Center and Institute for Policy Studies, 2002. http://www.thomaspalley.com/ docs/articles/economic_development/new_development_paradigm.pdf (accessed December 3, 2013).
 - . *The Rise and Fall of Export-led Growth*. New America Foundation Working Paper no. 675 for the Levi Economics Institute of Bard College. Annandale-on-Hudson, NY: Levy Economics Institute, 2011.
- Pan, Esther. "The Promise and Pitfalls of China's 'Peaceful Rise." Council on Foreign Relations.org. Posted April 14, 2006, on http://www.cfr.org/china/promise-pitfallschinas-peaceful-rise/p10446#p2 (accessed August 9, 2013).
- Patel, Amee. "The End of the Unipolar International Order? Implications of the Recent Thaw in Sino-Indian Relations." *Stanford Journal of East Asian Affairs* (Winter 2006), 13-24. http://www.stanford.edu/group/sjeaa/journal61/china1.pdf (accessed November 17, 2013).
- Patheos. "Library of World Religions and Faith Traditions." Under Confucianism, http://www.patheos.com/Library.html (accessed October 12, 2013).
- Pei, Minxin. "China's Economic Balancing Act." CNNMoney. Posted January 13, 2014, on http://finance.fortune.cnn.com/ 2014/01/13/china-economy-reform/ (accessed January 14, 2014).
- . "Superpower Denied? Why China's 'Rise' May Have Already Peaked." *The Diplomat*. Posted August, 2012, on http://thediplomat.com/2012/08/superpower-denied-why-chinas-rise-may-have-already-peaked/2/ (accessed August 14, 2013).
- People's Daily Online. "China Since 1990: Facts and Figures Tell of Rising Prosperity." Posted September 16, 2002, on http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/200209/16/ eng20020916_103251.shtml (accessed February 3, 2014).
- Phillips, Ari. "Pandas for Uranium: China Uses Pandas As Natural Resource Bargaining Chips." ThinkProgress.org under Climate. Posted November 22, 2013, on http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2013/11/22/ 2984991/panda-diplomacy-uranium/# (accessed October 12, 2013).
- Rapoza, Kenneth. "China's Most Immediate Economic Problem." *Forbes.com* under Investing. Posted January 20, 2013, on http://www.forbes.com/sites/kenrapoza/2013/01/20/chinasmost-immediate-economic-problem/ (accessed February 3, 2014).
- Roach, Stephen S. "China's Last Soft Landing?" Project Syndicate: The World's Opinion Page. http://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/chinese-economic-resilience-isweakening-by-stephen-s--roach (accessed February 2, 2014).

_. "Chinese Reform, U.S. Stasis." *The New York Times*, Posted November 26, 2013, on http://www.nytimes.com/2013/11/26/opinion/chinese-reform-us-stasis.html?_r=1and (accessed February 4, 2014).

- Roncolato, Nicholas. "The Cost of Economic Growth: China's Vulnerability to the Global Economy." Washington, DC, 2012. http://www.academia.edu/4743537/ The_Cost_of_Economic_Growth_Chinas_Vulnerability_to_the_Global_Economy (accessed November 13, 2013).
- Rozman, Gilbert. "The Curse of China's Identity Fixation." *The Diplomat*. Posted March, 2012, on http://thediplomat.com/2012/03/the-curse-of-chinas-identity-fixation/ (accessed September 3, 2013).
- RT. "Dollar Cap: China Limits World's Highest Foreign Currency Reserves." RT.com under Business. Posted November 21, 2013, on http://rt.com/business/foreign-currency-chinareserves-075/ (accessed February 9, 2014).
- Schiavenza, Matt. "Mapping China's Income Inequality." *The Atlantic* under China. Posted September 13, 2013, on http://www.theatlantic.com/china/archive/2013/09/ mappingchinas-income-inequality/279637/ (accessed September 15, 2013).

. "Urbanization is Making China Wealthy - But Is It Sustainable?" *The Atlantic* under China. Posted on May 24, 2013, on http://www.theatlantic.com/china/archive/2013/ 05/urbanization-is-making-china-wealthy-but-is-it-sustainable/276202/ (accessed February 4, 2014).

- Segal, Adam. "China's Innovation Wall: Beijing's Push for Homegrown Technology." Foreign Affairs under Features/Snapshots. Posted September 28, 2010, on http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/66753/adam-segal/chinas-innovation-wall (accessed January 13, 2014).
- Seto, Karen C. "What Should We Understand About Urbanization in China?" Yale Insights. http://insights.som.yale.edu/insights/what-should-we-understand-about-urbanizationchina (accessed February 4, 2014).
- Shadbolt, Peter. "Typhoon Relief Effort Boosts U.S. Soft Power in Asia Region." CNN.com under World/Asia. Posted November 18, 2013, on http://www.cnn.com/2013/11/ 18/world/asia/philippines-relief-us-soft-power/ (accessed November 3, 2013).
- Shanghai Security News Online. "Nine Challenges that China's Economy Faces." Chinascope.org. Posted August 8, 2012, to http://chinascope.org/main/content/ view/4820/92/ (accessed January 14, 2014).
- Smith, Rich. "Should America Be Scared of China's New Aircraft Carrier?" The Motley Fool. Posted January 21, 2014, on http://www.fool.com/investing/general/2014/01/21/shouldamerica-be-scared-of-chinas-new-aircraft-ca.aspx (accessed February 4, 2014).
 - _____. "So China Has a New Aircraft Carrier. So What?" The Motley Fool. Posted January 26, 2014, on http://www.fool.com/investing/general/2014/01/26/so-china-has-a-new-aircraft-carrier-so-what.aspx (accessed February 6, 2014).

- Spegele, Brian. "China Adds Aircraft Carrier to Its Navy." *The Wall Street Journal* under Asia News. Posted September 26, 2012, on http://online.wsj.com/article/ SB10000872396390444358804578017481172611110.html (accessed December 20, 2013).
- Stonestreet, Kreg S. "Power and Stability: Promises and Perils of an Economically Strong China." Monograph, United States Army School of Advanced Military Studies, Fort Leavenworth, KS: 2010.
- Sussman, Sam. "No, the Chinese Communist Party Isn't Threatened by Income Inequality." *The Diplomat.* Posted December, 2013, on http://thediplomat.com/2013/12/no-the-chinese-communist-party-isnt-threatened-by-income-inequality/ (accessed January 3, 2014).
- Sutter, Robert G. *China's Rise in Asia: Promises and Perils*. Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, Inc., 2005.
- Talseth, Lars-Christian U. "The EU-Russia Energy Dialogue: Travelling Without Moving." Working paper for Research Division Russian Federation/CIS. Munich, Germany, German Institute for International and Security Affairs, 2012. http://www.swpberlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/arbeitspapiere/talseth_20120402_KS.pdf (accessed February 7, 2014).
- Tammen, Ronald L., Jacke Kugler, and Doug Lemke. "Power Transition Theory." Oxford Bibliographies. http://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/view/document/obo-9780199743292/obo-9780199743292-0038.xml (accessed January 8, 2014).
- The Central Intelligence Agency. "The World Factbook." China. https://www.cia.gov/library/ publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ch.html (accessed August 14, 2013).
- The Central People's Government of the People's Republic of China. Posted November 15, 2013, on http://www.gov.cn/ jrzg/2013-11/15/content_2528179.htm (accessed December 17, 2013).
- The Economist. "The Party Plenum: Everybody Who Loves Mr. Xi, Say Yes." *The Economist*. Posted November 16, 2013, on http://www.economist.com/news/china/21589869-communist-party-calls-wide-ranging-economic-reforms-and-gives-itself-new-tools-implement (accessed December 12, 2013).
 - _____. "The Middle-Income Trap." Graphic detail. http://www.economist.com/blogs/ graphicdetail/2012/03/focus-3 (accessed December 20, 2013).
 - . "China: Peak Demographics." Under Intelligence Unit. http://country.eiu.com/ article.aspx?articleid=910029875andCountry=Chinaandtopic=Economyandsubtopic=Reg ional+developmentsandoid=1109816095andaid=1 (accessed October 13, 2013).
- The Shanghai Daily. "Ten Things You Need to Know about Third Plenums." China.org.cn. Posted October 28, 2013, on http://www.china.org.cn/china/2013-10/28/ content_30422829.htm (accessed November 16, 2013).
- The World Bank. "China 2030: Building a Modern, Harmonious, and Creative Society." Washington, DC: The World Bank and the Development Research Center of the State

Council, P.R. China, 2013. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/2013/03/ 17494829/china-2030-building-modern-harmonious-creative-society (accessed September 14, 2013).

. "China Overview." The World Bank. China Page. http://www.worldbank.org/en/ country/china/overview (accessed September 3, 2013).

 . "China's Rapid Urbanization: Benefits, Challenges, and Strategies." The World Bank. Research Page. http://econ.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/EXTDEC/ EXTRESEARCH/0,contentMDK:21812803~pagePK:64165401~piPK:64165026~theSite PK:469382,00.html (accessed August 17, 2013).

- Tiezzi, Shannon. "China's 'War Against Poverty." *The Diplomat* under China Power. Posted January 29, 2014, on http://thediplomat.com/2014/01/chinas-war-against-poverty/ (accessed February 3, 2014).
- Timsdell, Clem. "Economic Reform and Openness in China: China's Development Policies in the Last 30 Years." *Economic Analysis and Policy* 39, no. 2 (September 2009), 271-294.
- Twomey, Christopher P. Chinese Strategic Culture: Survey and Critique, prepared for the Defense Threat Reduction Agency, Advanced Systems and Concepts Office, SAIC, October 31, 2006, 11-12. Quoted in Kreg S. Stonestreet, "Power and Stability: Promises and Perils of an Economically Strong China." Fort Leavenworth, KS: Command and General Staff College, 2010.
- United States Department of Commerce. U.S. Commercial Service. *China Business Handbook* 2013. Beijing, China: Asia Briefing, 2013. http://export.gov/china/build/groups/public/@eg_cn/documents/webcontent/eg_cn_055956.pdf (accessed February 7, 2014).
- United States Department of Defense. "Annual Report to Congress: Military Power of the People_s Republic of China, 2009." March, 2009. http://www.defense.gov/pubs/pdfs/ China_Military_Power_Report_2009.pdf (accessed September 15, 2013).
- United States Embassy of the People's Republic of China. "Increasing Domestic Demand a Long-Term Strategy: China's Premier." China-embassy.org under News. Posted March 22, 2013, on http://www.china-embassy.org/eng/xw/t674551.htm (accessed December 13, 2013).
- United States Energy Information Administration. *International Energy Outlook 2013*. Eia.gov under Forecasts. Posted July 25, 2013, on http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/ieo/ nat_gas.cfm (accessed September 13, 2013).
- United States Office of the Secretary of Defense. Annual Report to Congress. *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2011.
- United States Office of the Secretary of Defense. Annual Report to Congress. *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2012.

- United States Office of the Secretary of Defense. Annual Report to Congress. *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2013.
- van Scherpenberg, Jens. "Coping with China as an Economic Power: European versus American Approaches." *Diverging U.S.-EU Perceptions and Approaches, TFPD Project Paper.* Berlin: German Institute for International and Security Affairs, 2005. http://www.swpberlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/arbeitspapiere/ ChinaGMF_ks.pdf (accessed September 24, 2013).
- Wanming, Sun, ed. "Cheng Li of Brookings Hails the 3rd Plenum." CRS English. Posted November 14, 2013, on http://english.cri.cn/6909/2013/11/14/3123s798552.htm (accessed December 14, 2013).
- Watling, John. "China Has Gone from Making the World's Stuff to Buying It." Business Insider. Posted January, 2014, on http://www.businessinsider.com/china-from-makers-toconsumers-2014-1 (accessed February 14, 2014).
- Wenmu, Zhang. "China's Energy Security and Policy Choices." *Shijie Jingji Yu Zhengzhi* (May 14, 2003), 12-13.
- Wilson, Jeanne Lorraine. *Strategic Powers: Russian-Chinese Relations in the Post-Soviet Era* (Armonk, NY: M.E. Sharpe, 2004).
- Wikipedia. "Scientific Outlook on Development." The People's Republic of China. http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Scientific_Outlook_on_Development (accessed August 23, 2013).
- Wire, Coy. "China: Superpower?" Stanford University. http://www.stanford.edu/class/e297c/ war_peace/asia/hchina.html (accessed August 30, 2013).
- Wong, Edward. "Survey in China Shows a Wide Gap in Income." *The New York Times*. Posted July 19, 2013, on http://www.nytimes.com/2013/07/20/world/asia/survey-in-china-shows-wide-income-gap.html?_r=1and (accessed February 9, 2014).
- Wu, Dengfeng, and Riuxue Bai. "Chronicle of Chinese Naval Ships Overseas' Missions," Eng.mod.gov.cn. Posted on December 30, 2008, on http://eng.mod.gov.cn/ SpecialReports/2009hjdjhd/2008-12/30/content_4008189.htm (accessed December 10, 2013).
- Xinhuanet. "Scientific Outlook on Development becomes CPC's Theoretical Guidance." China page. Posted November 8, 2012, on http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/special/18cpcnc/2012-11/08/c_131958919.htm (accessed September 22, 2013).

. "China issues detailed reform roadmap." China page. Posted November 15, 2013, on http://news.xinhuanet.com/ english/china/2013-11/15/c_132891922.htm (accessed January 3, 2014).

Xiao, Ren. "Zhenzhi wenhua de fanxing" ("A Reflection on Political Culture"). Zhongguo shuping (China Book Reviews). Hong Kong, no.1, 1994.

- Yan, Sophia. "What Was Missing in China's Reform Plan." CNNMoney. Posted November 13, 2013, on http://money.cnn.com/ 2013/11/13/news/economy/china-economicreform/index.html (accessed December 13, 2013).
- Yang, Li. "China's Growth Miracle: Past, Present, and Future." Presentation to Chinese Academy of Social Sciences, Switzerland, July 3, 2013. See presentation at http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BD6AB/%28httpAuxPages%29/4BD9FDC129ABC9E1C1257BC600381A13/\$file/0703%E7%91%9E%E5%A3%AB%EF%BC%88%E8%8B%B1%E6%96%87%EF%BC%89powerpoint.pdf (accessed August 22, 2013).

- Yanliang, Li. "The Third Plenum's Effect on China's Foreign Policy." U.S.-China Focus. http://www.chinausfocus.com/political-social-development/the-third-plenums-ffect-onchinas-foreign-policy/ (accessed January 5, 2014).
- Yeh, Andrew. "A Clean Up Begins in the Cities Environmental Standards: Foreign Companies See Big Opportunities in China's Growing Awareness of the Need for Water Treatment Infrastructure, says Andrew Yeh." *Financial Times* (May 24, 2006), 10. http://search.proquest.com/docview/249907538?accountid28992.
- Yi-xiong, Huang. "The Return of Confucianism in China: Legitimacy and the Rule of the Communist Party of China." *Fudan Journal of the Humanities and Social Sciences* 6, no. 1(2013), 33-61.
- Zhang, Ming. "The Transition of China's Development Model." *G20: Perceptions and Perspectives for Global Governance*. Wilhelm Hofmeister, (ed). Singapore: Konrad Adenauer Stiftung, 2011.
- Zhang, Xiaobo, Jin Yang, and Shenglin Wang. International Food Policy Research Institute Discussion Paper 000977. "China Has Reached the Lewis Turning Point." Washington, DC: International Food Policy Research Institute, 2010. http://www.ifpri.org/sites/ default/files/publications/ifpridp00977.pdf (accessed October 24, 2013).
- Zhicheng, Wang. "Hu Jintao's 90-Minute Swan Song." AsiaNews.it. http://www.asianews.it/ news-en/Hu-Jintao%27s-90-minute-%27swan-song%27-26297.html (accessed September 1, 2013).
- Zhiyue, Bo. *China's Elite Politics: Political Transition and Power Balancing*. Singapore: World Scientific, 2007.

. "China's Model of Democracy." *International Journal of China Studies* Volume 1, No. 1 (January 2010). http://cmsad.um.edu.my/images/ics/IJCSV1N1/bo.pdf (accessed December 11, 2013).